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“What	does	the	Lord	require	
of	you	but	to	do	justice,	and	
to	love	kindness,	and	to	walk	
humbly	with	your	God?”	

	
-	Micah	6:8	
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Dear	friends,	
	
I	am	delighted	to	introduce	the	2015	annual	report	for	
the	World	Student	Christian	Federation-North	America.	
This	was	a	year	full	of	events	and	activities	as	well	as	
discernment	and	transition.	

In	July	2015,	the	SCM	of	Canada	held	its	national	
conference	at	Cahoots	Social	Justice	Festival,	in	Milton,	
Ontario,	where	activists	from	across	Canada	met	to	sing,	
celebrate,	ask	questions	and	listen	to	one	another	on	
how	Jesus’	inspired	justice	looks	like.	The	SCM-USA	held	
its	third	National	Leadership	Training	Program	(LTP)	in	
New	York	City	on	the	theme	of	“Got	Justice?	What	does	
God	Require	of	us?”	The	WSCF	offered	support	to	the	
planning	of	these	events,	which	are	important	and	
unique	programs	contributing	to	SCM	capacity	building	
and	to	students’	empowerment	and	formation	and	as	
ecumenical	training	tools	for	Christian	justice-oriented	
students.	Engaging	young	Christian	students	in	
progressive	theological	reflection,	critical	thinking	and	
social	justice	activism	in	connection	to	a	global	
community	of	justice	seekers	within	the	WSCF	is	a	
commitment	we	must	nourish	and	renew	in	times	of	
great	social	unrest,	economic	challenges,	political	
ferment	and	dramatic	change	in	the	life	of	churches	
across	the	continent	and	the	world.	
	
The	North	American	Regional	Committee	(NARC)	met	in	
Ottawa,	Canada	prior	to	the	North	America	Regional	
Assembly	(NARA)	in	May	2015.	The	outgoing	committee	
met	to	evaluate	its	work	and	to	discuss	how	to	pass	the	
torch	to	the	incoming	board,	which	was	elected	at	NARA.	
A	highlight	for	NARC	was	the	incorporation	of	WSCF-NA	
in	the	State	of	New	York	and	the	obtainment	of	non-
profit	status	as	a	US	Internal	Revenue	Service	recognized	
charity.	The	Second	WSCF	North	America	Regional	
Assembly	was	held	in	Ottawa,	Canada	from	May	29	to	
June	2nd	on	the	theme	“Reconciliation	Yesterday,	
Racism,	Coloniality	and	Right	Relations”.		As	part	of	the	
thematic	conference,	participants	attended	the	Kairos	
Canada	conference	concomitant	with	the	Canadian	Truth	
and	Reconciliation	Commission’s	concluding	session	on	
the	Residential	Schools.	
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In	2015,	students	and	young	adults	both	in	leadership	
positions	and	emerging	as	leaders	attended	regional	and	
global	events,	either	organized	by	the	WSCF	or	co-
sponsored	by	the	Federation,	including	Ecumenical	
Advocacy	Days	in	April,	the	WSCF	General	Assembly	held	
in	Bogota,	Colombia	in	February/March,	the	Inter-
regional	Leadership	Training	Program	on	Transformative	
Diakonia	with	a	focus	on	Migrants,	Refugees	and	Asylum	
Seekers	and	the	Advocacy	and	Solidarity	Committee	in-
person	meeting	in	Palermo,	Italy,		the	International	
Camps	at	the	Ecumenical	Center	of	Agape	in	Italy,	an	
International	Solidarity	Mission	with	Indigenous	people	
in	Mindanao,	Philippines.	
	
In	late	2015,	the	WSCF-NA	hired	Selina	Ingles	and	Laura	
Wise	as	its	communication	campaign	coordinators	
whose	work	will	have	as	its	major	objective	an	increase	
in	WSCF	visibility	in	North	America.	The	communication	
team	will	implement	a	communication	and	fundraising	
campaign	called	#IamWSCF.			
	
In	this	report	you	will	find	significant	contributions	by	
students,	young	adults	and	senior	friends	describing	in	
details	the	events	in	which	they	have	participated,	they	
have	planned	and	supported	in	2015.	I	am	sure	you	will	
enjoy	reading	about	how	the	WSCF	continues	to	be	life-
changing	for	so	many	people	around	the	world	and	how	
its	contribution	to	social	justice	and	social	change	
continues	across	the	decades,	borders	and	generations.		
	
A	special	thanks	to	all	our	partners	who	have	generously	
shared	resources,	wisdom	and	friendship	in	our	work	in	
2015.	
		
In	solidarity	and	onward	to	2016!	
	
Luciano	Kovacs	
North	America	Regional	Secretary,	
World	Student	Christian	Federation	

Introduction	
From	our	Regional	Secretary	
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→ Jennifer	Bailey,	Advocacy	and	Solidarity	Coordinator	(outgoing)	

→ Logan	Boese,	Lutheran	Student	Movement	Rep	and	Board	Secretary	

→ Maya	Braithwaite,	Bible,	Theology	and	Innovative	Liturgy	
Coordintor	(incoming)	

→ Brandon	Cook,	Executive	Committee	(ExCo)	member	(outgoing)	

→ Linwood	Blizzard	II,	Treasurer	

→ Kelly	Colwell,	Bible,	Theology	and	Innovative	Liturgy	Coordinator	
(outgoing)	

→ Sonny	Graves,	Women,	Gender	and	Sexuality	Coordinator	
(outgoing)	

→ Aude	Isimbi,	Advocacy	and	Solidarity	Coordinator	(incoming)	

→ Ann	Jacob,	US	Co-chair	and	Board	President	

→ Sheryl	Johnson,	Executive	Committee	(ExCo)	member	(outgoing)	

→ Luciano	Kovacs,	North	American	Regional	Secretary	

→ Laura	Newby,	Liaison	to	the	Young	Adult	Networks	of	the	
Presbyterian	Church	(USA)	

→ Cydney	Proctor,	Canadian	Co-Chair	and	Board	Vice-President	

→ Shantha	Ready,	WSCF	Vice-chair	

→ Brandi	Friesen	Thorpe,	Executive	Committee	(ExCo)	member	

→ Wynne	Sarah	Taylor,	Women,	Gender	and	Sexuality	Chair	
(incoming)	

→ Louis	Tillman,	Executive	Committee	(ExCo)	member	

→ Zillah	Wesley,	Communication	Coordinator	

Our	People	
North	American	Regional	Committee	
Members	2015	

In	this	report	you’ll	
find…	

Reports	from	our	
Movement	

Year	in	Reviews	

Community	
Reports	

Treasurer’s	
Report	
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Student	Christian	Movement-USA	
	

The	Student	Christian	Movement	of	the	United	States	
of	America	(SCM-USA)	held	its	third	national	Leadership	
Training	Program	in	New	York	City	on	the	theme	Got	
Justice?	What	does	God	require	of	us?	featuring	
discussions	on	local	and	global	activism,	advocacy	
workshops,	and	theological	reflections	upon	the	
Christian	faith	and	how	it	informs	students’	social	and	
political	engagement	in	grassroots	movement	building.	
This	event	focused	primarily	on	building	up	a	more	
sustainable	and	stronger	SCM	locally	and	nationally	and	
on	providing	participants	with	concrete	skills.	A	strong	
advocacy	skill-building	focus,	SCM	peer	presentations	
and	the	presence	of	participants	from	other	WSCF	
regions	were	important	elements	of	the	program.	An	
article	on	the	event	is	included	in	this	annual	report.		

SCM-USA	provided	two	seed	grants	to	local	groups	in	
2015,	Underground	Seminary,	a	chapter	of	the	SCM-
USA	and	a	Christian	group	exploring	SCM	work	at	Elon	
University.		From	the	report	by	Underground	University	
we	read:	“We’ve	been	privileged	to	connect	with	NARC	
member	Louis	Tillman	who	recently	moved	to	
Minneapolis.	He	is	quickly	becoming	a	close	friend	of	
our	community	and	was	very	supportive	of	the	
conference	our	seminary	recently	hosted	called,	
“Identity,	Theology	&	Place:	Reinhabiting	the	
Mississippi	Watershed.”	It	was	also	a	treat	to	have	
Luciano	out	to	visit	us	during	this	time	as	well.	The	
conference	for	us	was	deeply	transforming	as	we	
engaged	with	a	variety	of	individuals	committed	to	
dealing	with	generational	trauma,	the	effects	of	being	
uprooted	from	our	ancient	homelands,	and	the	
environmental	crisis	we	face.	As	with	the	rest	of	the	
country,	Black	Lives	Matter	continues	to	be	front	and	
center	in	much	of	our	local	politics.	Our	seminary	is	
involved	in	some	state-wide	economic	justice	work	
happening	in	Minnesota	that	aims	to	unite	the	stories	
of	people	across	racial	and	socio-political	lines	to	fight	
corporate	power	in	our	state.		Many	of	our	values	as	a	
seminary	align	directly	with	those	of	WSCF	and	we	still	
feel	being	an	SCM	chapter	helps	both	WSCF	and	
Underground	Seminary	leverage	our	impact	on	the	
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issues	we	care	about.	While	hard	to	quantify,	we	believe	
we	have	successfully	accomplished	our	goals	to:	

• be	a	forum	for	student	leadership	development	in	the	
church	of	Jesus	Christ	

• advocate	for	the	unity	of	the	church	and	advance	the	
ecumenical	cause	

• practice	cross-cultural	engagement	recognizing	the	
globalized	reality	of	our	times	

• provide	in-depth	education	on	topics	necessary	to	
understand	the	world	we	live	in	

• share	that	education	with	the	broader	community	
through	discussions	and	events,	practice	community	
living	as	a	discipline	for	our	own	well-being	and	as	a	
parabolic	witness	to	our	culture	

Our	students	are	all	sharing	openly	and	honestly	about	
their	lives,	understanding	the	world	we	live	in	better	than	
ever,	and	discovering	a	whole	new	relevance	to	their	faith	
in	this	imperial	world.	They	are	extraordinarily	hospitable,	
regularly	hosting	guests	in	their	home	or	for	meals	or	for	
class	time.	They	eagerly	share	all	that	they	are	learning	
and	invite	others	into	the	same	transformation	they	are	
experiencing”.	

SCM	leaders	from	across	the	United	States	gathered	to	
draft	a	strategic	plan	to	guide	the	organization’s	next	five	
years,	2016-2020.		This	group	was	comprised	of	
undergrad	and	graduate	students,	campus	pastors,	SCM	
alumni/ae,	and	senior	friends	and	partners.		Major	
outcomes	of	the	retreat	are	the	basis	for	a	Leadership	
Training	and	Contextual	Theological	Program,	which	will	
be	the	focus	on	next	year’s	program	following	the	2016	
Leadership	Training	Program.		The	plan	was	finalized	by	a	
task	force	that	met	in	New	York	City	in	November	of	
2015.	This	new	approach	will	also	tackle	some	of	the	
challenges	SCM-USA	has	encountered	so	far,	especially	
the	difficulty	of	organizing	grassroots	ecumenical	student	
groups	in	individual	campus	settings.	

Such	program	will	entail	putting	a	trained,	self-sustaining	
leadership	cadre	in	each	of	the	metropolitan	areas	
selected	in	the	country,	Cities	under	consideration	
include:		New	York,	NY;	Chicago,	IL;	Berkeley,	CA;	
Minneapolis,	MN;	Washington	DC;	and	Austin,	TX.		

Reports	from	Our	
Movements	
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Major	aims	of	this	Project	include:	

• Launching	SCM	initiatives	and	pilot	projects	in	three	
regional	hubs	

• Focusing	on	existing	and	newly-forming	chapters	
across	the	US	that	are	not	in	the	three	selected	
cities,	by	inviting	key	leadership	in	those	chapters	to	
the	nearest	regional	training	

• Training	Christian	students	to	become	involved	in	
broader	US	social	movements	

• Partnering	with	ecumenical	and	denominational	
Campus	ministries,	other	ecumenical/	ecclesial	
networks,	and	with	secular	social	justice	
organizations;	

• Connecting	local	SCMs	with	the	global	WSCF;	and	
form	an	Advisory	Board	to	SCM-USA	from	within	the	
current	leadership;	

• Training	SCM	leaders	in	the	art	and	science	of	
fundraising	to	build	capacity	to	be	self-sustaining	

• Building	alliances	between	student	movements	and	
congregations	to	maximize	collaborative	efforts	to	
promote	social	justice		

Desired	outcomes	of	the	SCM-USA	Leadership	Training	
and	Contextual	Theological	Project	include:	

• The	formation	of	three	region-wide	SCM	hubs	by	
2019,	each	of	which	will	have	a	local	coordinator	
and	offer	local	programming	such	as	theological	
trainings	and	action-oriented,	contextually-relevant	
initiatives.	This	project	will	first	build	a	regional	hub	
in	the	city	of	Minneapolis,	MN	beginning	June	2016.		
In	June	of	2017	and	June	of	2018,	programs	will	be	
instituted	in	New	York	and	Berkeley	respectively.	
These	three	new	hubs	will	develop	and	focus	the	
movement	locally	in	collaboration	with	the	North	
America	region	of	the	WSCF.	They	will	be	
consortiums	drawn	from	college,	university,	and	
seminary	campuses	and	will	connect	students	of	
higher	education	and	young	adults	involved	in	local	
churches,	engaging	them	in	theological	and	social	
justice	issues,	organizing	them	around	faith	and	
justice	issues,	and	providing	an	annual	study	
program	with	curriculum	developed	by	the	WSCF-NA	
on	a	relevant	topic	with	national	and	global	
implications.	Hubs	will	promote	conversations	with	
local	leaders:	elected	officials,	social	justice	leaders,	
clergy,	and	campus	pastors	and	will	train	students	to	
be	public	advocates.	These	hubs	will	be	ecumenical,	
grassroots,	connected	to	the	community,	and	
student-led	with	staff	support.	They	will	focus	on	
issues	relevant	to	young	adults	and	on	social	justice	
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through	theological	lenses,	embracing	the	Christian	
identity	and	promoting	dialogue	with	other	faith	
traditions.	They	will	further	train	the	new	leaders	for	
SCM,	the	church,	and	society	at	large.	SCM	hubs	will	
be	multi-ethnic	platforms	for	students	and	young	
adults,	especially	those	with	an	affinity	for	the	
Christian	faith	but	lacking	the	tools	or	the	language	
to	connect	their	faith	to	social	justice.	They	will	
contribute	to	the	reinvigoration	of	the	Spirit	of	
Christ	in	the	first	century,	offering	intellectual	and	
theological	tools,	social	justice	activism,	and	spiritual	
renewal.	SCM	will	develop	one	hub	per	year,	starting	
in	Minneapolis	in	2016.	

• An	expanded	and	enhanced	SCM-USA	National	
Leadership	Training	Program…	making	the	
Leadership	Training	Program	the	major	annual	SCM	
national	event.	

• Two	trainings	offered	annually	for	each	of	the	
Regional	hubs.	

• The	development	of	mentor	relationships	between	
Senior	Friends	(alumni/ae)	and	students	in	areas	
where	SCM	chapters	are	present	and	where	SCM	
hubs	are	being	formed.	

• The	hiring	of	a	National	Coordinator	in	2016	to	
ensure	sustainability,	and	the	organization’s	
continuity	at	a	national	level	as	a	grassroots	effort.	

• Connecting	existing	and	forming	chapters	and	hubs	
to	the	national	movement	

• Promoting	the	movement	outside	of	the	hubs	
• Communicating	with	local	coordinators,	the	WSCF-

NA	Regional	Secretary,	and	board,	and	staff	at	the	
National	Advisory	Board	

• Organizing	the	National	Leadership	Training	Program	
and	other	national	programs	such	as	a	National	Day	
of	Action,	a	national	advocacy	campaign;	or	
providing	seed	grants	to	local	chapters	and	other	
regions.	

• Collaborating	with	the	Regional	Secretary	to	raise	
funds	for	WCM-Raising	funds	for	SCM-USA.		

Written	by	Luciano	Kovacs	
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SCM	Canada	
	

The	Student	Christian	
Movement	of	Canada	
(SCMC)	has	been	
rebuilding	itself	for	the	last	

three	years	and	has	enjoyed	success	in	re-imagining	
ways	of	working	with	students	and	young	adults!		

		

The	following	are	the	2015’s	highlights:	

We	connected	and	supported	students	and	young	
adults	to	faith	and	justice	communities,	resources,	
and	networks	in	Toronto,	Ottawa,	Scarborough,	
Victoria,	Edmonton,	Winnipeg	and	North	York.	

We	increased	awareness	of	the	social	gospel	and	
widened	the	faith	and	justice	network	through	the	
second	annual	Cahoots	Festival:	Faith,	Justice	and	
Do	It	Yourself	Festival	with	the	Beansprout	
Collective,	over	150	people	attended	from	over	10	
denominations,	and	across	age-groups.	We	held	
over	30	workshops	on	faith	and	justice	issues.	We	
also	Held	a	Halloween	Party	for	LGBTQ+	and	allies	
in	collaboration	with	Christian	Peacemaker	Teams,	
and	New	Direction	Ministry.	

We	raised	awareness	about	the	injustices	faced	by	
indigenous	community	and	helped	expose	the	
terrible	history	of	the	residential	school	system	by	
organizing	the	World	Student	Christian	Federation’s	
North	American	Regional	Assembly	in	Ottawa	in	
June	2015	where	over	30	young	adults	attended	
from	the	US	and	Canada.	The	Conference	also	
widened	the	network	of	the	WSCF.	

We	connected	young	adults	from	different	faiths	
traditions	to	each	other	through	Faith	House	
Toronto	and	supported	them	to	live	in	intentional	
community	and	think	and	work	for	social	justice	
through	trainings.	

We	transferred	skills	and	mentored	our	summer	
intern	in	thinking	and	writing	on	faith	and	justice	
issues	and	provided	experience	in	office	and	admin	
work.	Our	intern	also	provided	much	needed	
support	at	Cahoots	Festival	and	relieved	us	by	
helping	with	office	work.	It’s	a	two-way	relationship	
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where	we	both	benefited.	

We	held	a	training	for	local	coordinators	and	SCM	
members	on	organizing	for	social	justice	and	faith	
on	campus.	

We	published	a	feminist	devotional	created	by	the	
Ottawa	SCM	Chapter,	a	new	SCM	pamphlet,	and	
published	prayers	for	thanksgiving,	Remembrance	
Day,	and	recent	political	events.	

	

It’s	been	both	and	exciting	and	challenging	year!	
We	are	looking	forward	to	2016	and	have	a	couple	
new	programs	planned!		

Written	by	Sarah	Mikhaiel,	General	Secretary	
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Lutheran	Student	Movement	
	

The	Lutheran	Student	Movement	U.S.A.	has	been	
reinvigorated	over	the	past	two	years.	Following	the	
2009	economic	recession	and	the	restructuring	of	the	
Churchwide	Offices	of	the	Evangelical	Lutheran	Church	
in	America	the	movement	struggled	without	the	backing	
of	the	Church.	In	April	2014	new	officers	were	elected	to	
the	board	for	the	first	time	in	5	years.	Logan	Boese	
served	as	the	Executive	for	Regional	Affairs	and	Finance	
and	WSCF	ExCo	Member	Louis	Tillman	also	served	as	the	
movement’s	Executive	for	International	and	Ecumenical	
Affairs.	Since	it’s	rebirth	in	2014	the	movement	has	
worked	hard	to	become	a	relevant	part	of	student’s	
lives.	In	February	of	2015	Logan	Boese	represented	LSM-
USA	at	the	General	Assembly	of	the	WSCF	in	Bogota	
Colombia	thus	reigniting	ties	to	the	broader	student	
christian	movements.	In	March	of	2015	LSM-USA	
sponsored	an	Alternative	Spring	Break	experience	for	
over	30	young	adults.	Students	from	across	the	U.S.	
went	to	Detroit	to	learn	more	about	accompaniment	
and	the	struggles	of	the	city.	The	rebirth	of	LSM-USA	
culminated	in	the	National	Assembly	in	Chicago	with	
close	to	50	students	and	leaders	in	attendance.	After	the	
Assembly	seven	new	students	were	chosen	to	serve	on	
the	national	council	for	LSM-USA.	The	movement	is	
working	hard	to	connect,	educate,	and	advocate	for	
students	and	social	progress	across	the	U.S.	

Written	by	Logan	Boese	

Year	in	Review	
Programs,	Activities	&	Events	

The	World	Student	
Christian	Federation…	

	
…engaging	students	in	faith	
and	activism	since	1895!	
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WSCF	US	Trustees	Meeting	
Winter	meeting	February	19-	20,	Spring	Meeting	June	
4-5,	Fall	meeting	November	5-6,	in	New	York	
The	WSCF	US	Trustees	is	a	group	of	Senior	Friends	from	
the	US	whose	lives	have	been	changed	by	their	
involvement	in	SCM/WSCF	in	their	youth	and	student	
years.	The	WSCF	US	Trustees	meet	three	times	a	year	to	
discuss	ways	to	support	the	WSCF	at	the	national,	
regional	and	global	level.	They	maintain	a	database	of	
US	SCM/WSCF	alumni	and	organize	fundraising	
campaigns	to	support	financially	the	Federation.	The	
North	American	Regional	Secretary	and	other	
NARC/SCM	USA	members	attend	the	US	Trustees	
meeting	on	a	regular	basis.	The	US	Trustees	have	been	
the	fiscal	agent	and	employer	for	the	WSCF-NA.	This	
function	will	cease	as	of	January	1st,	2016,	when	WSCF-
NA	will	start	operating	as	its	own	entity.	
	
Universal	Day	of	Prayer	for	Students	(UDPS)	
Global,	Third	week	of	February.			
The	119th	Universal	Day	of	Prayer	for	Students	was	
celebrated	on	the	third	week	of	February	2015.	UDPS	
was	prepared	by	the	Bible,	Theology,	and	Creative	
Liturgy	Team	of	WSCF	North	America	Region	on	the	
theme:	We	are	Many,	We	are	One:	Learning	from	
Indigenous	Ways	of	Knowing.	The	North	America	Region	
celebrated	it	as	a	region	at	worship	during	the	North	
America	Regional	Assembly.	
	
WSCF	General	Assembly,	We	are	Many	We	Are	One,	
Sent	Out	to	Build	God’s	Peace	
February	27th-March	5th,	2015,	Bogota,	Colombia	
The	35th	General	Assembly	of	the	World	Student	
Christian	Federation	was	held	at	the	YMCA	in	Bogotá,	
Colombia,	from	the	27th	February	to	the	5th	March	
2015.	The	Assembly	was	attended	by	163	participants,	
with	78	delegates	from	64	member	movements,	Senior	
Friends	of	the	WSCF	and	representatives	from	churches,	
international	and	local	partners	and	networks.	
	
World	Social	Forum	&	Karibu	Partner	Meeting	
Global,	March	24-28	Tunis,	Tunisia	
Karibu	invited	the	WSCF	Regional	Secretaries	to	attend	
its	partner	meeting	in	Tunis	during	the	World	Social	
Forum.	Regional	Secretaries	from	Africa,	Middle	East	
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and	North	America	attended	the	partner	meeting	and	
the	World	Social	Forum.	
	

	
	
Student	Christian	Movement-USA	Leadership	Training	
Program	
April	9-12	New	York,	NY	
The	SCM-USA	National	Leadership	Training	Program	was	
held	at	the	West	Side	YMCA	in	New	York	City	on	April	9-
12,	2015.	This	gathering	was	an	opportunity	for	
students,	young	adults,	senior	friends	and	partners	at	
large	to	engage	in	conversations	around	movement	
building	locally	and	nationally,	to	discuss	glo-cal	
activism,	and	to	reflect	theologically	upon	the	Christian	
faith	and	how	it	informs	social	and	political	engagement	
within	the	context	of	global	grassroots	organizing	and	
movement	building.	This	event	focused	primarily	on	
building	up	a	more	sustainable,	stronger	and	firmly	
established	SCM	locally	and	nationally	and	provide	
participants	with	concrete	skills	and	tools	to	do	so.	WSCF	
members	from	other	regions	were	invited	to	participate	
and	present.	
Ecumenical	Advocacy	Days	
Breaking	the	Chains	-	Mass	Incarceration	and	Systems	
of	Exploitation,	April	17-20	Washington	
The	WSCF-NA	participates	annually	in	the	Ecumenical	
Advocacy	Days.		Ecumenical	Advocacy	Days	(EAD)	is	a	
movement	of	the	ecumenical	Christian	community	and	
its	recognized	partners	and	allies,	grounded	in	biblical	
witness	and	shared	traditions	of	justice,	peace	and	the	
integrity	of	creation.	EAD’s	goal,	through	worship,	
theological	reflection	and	opportunities	for	learning	and	
witness,	is	to	strengthen	our	Christian	voice	and	to	
mobilize	for	advocacy	on	a	wide	variety	of	U.S.	domestic	
and	international	policy	issues.	The	2015	EAD	theme	was	
“Breaking	the	Chains-	Mass	Incarceration	and	Systems	of	
Exploitation”.	Like	every	year,	WSCF	co-sponsored	
Ecumenical	Advocacy	Days,	had	a	table	in	the	exhibit	hall	
and	brought	a	delegation	of	students.	
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WSCF-North	American	Regional	Committee	In-person	
Meeting	
May	27-28	Ottawa,	Canada	
The	North	American	Regional	Committee	(NARC)	is	the	
highest	decision-making	body	of	the	WSCF-North	
American	Region	in	between	Regional	Assemblies.	The	
NARC	meetings	are	attended	by	the	Regional	Secretary,	
the	Regional	Officers	(Co-chairs	and	Treasurers),	the	
North	American	EXCO	members,	the	representative	of	
the	affiliated	and	associated	Student	Christian	
Movements	(SCMs)	in	the	region	and	the	at-large	
members	of	the	committee.	The	NARC		provides		a	
forum	for	the	development	of	a	North	American	
Regional	identity	and		leadership	and	support	at	the	
Regional	level	for	work	within	the	Region;	supports	
struggles	for	justice,	liberation,	and	human	fulfillment	
that	are	going	on	within	the	Region	and	interprets	these	
struggles	to	the	churches	in	North	America	and	to	the	
rest	of	the	World	Student	Christian	Federation;	serves	a	
channel	of	communication	among	the	various	student	
movements	in	the	Region;		provides	a	means	for	
expressing	solidarity	with	the	work	of	other	movements	
and	regions	of	the	World	Student	Christian	Federation	
and	initiates	projects	which	involve	concerns	of	member	
movements	in	both	countries	of	the	Region.	NARC	meets	
in	person	every	18	months.	NARC	meets	once	a	month	
on-line.	NARC	met	as	a	group	prior	to	the	WSCF	North	
America	Regional	Assembly	(NARA)	
	
WSCF-North	America	Regional	Assembly	(NARA)	
May	29-June	2	Ottawa,	Canada	Reconciliation	
Yesterday!	Racism,	Coloniality	and	Right	Relations	
The	Regional	Assembly	of	the	WSCF-North	America	
(NARA)	is	the	highest	decision-making	body	for	the	
region,	where	member	movements	and	partners	gather	
to	envision	the	work	of	the	WSCF-NA	for	the	following	
two-three	years.		The	Assembly	is	both	a	thematic	
conference	and	a	statutory	assembly.	In	2015,	NARA	
took	place	prior	and	during	the	concluding	session	of	the	
Canadian	Truth	and	Reconciliation	(TRC)	Commission	
and	was	a	platform	for	reflections	on	race	relations	and	
indigenous	solidarity,	including	eco-justice	from	an	
indigenous	perspective.	NARA	joined	for	two	days	the	
conference	planned	by	Kairos	Canada,	a	social	justice	
ecumenical	organization	in	Canada,	which	was	organized	
to	make	it	coincide	with	the	TRC.	NARA	affirmed	that	
indigenous	and	non-indigenous	allies	as	spiritual	leaders	
and	social	justice	activists	are	called	to	help	heal	the	
wounds	of	both	the	past	and	present	worlds.	Healing	
must	be	co-created,	and	the	actions	and	pain	of	past	and	
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ongoing	colonization	will	be	a	continual	process	
throughout	generations.	Though	we	enter	this	healing	
work	at	different	moments	and	points	of	understanding,	
we	strive	to	engage	it	with	our	whole	selves	and	
communities.	Indigenous	rights	are	intersectional	to	all	
justice	issues	we	address	in	our	movements.	To	know	
this	is	to	help	build	the	just	and	joyful	kin-dom	on	earth	
as	it	is	in	heaven	by	shaping	a	world	in	which	all	may	
thrive,	may	have	self-determination,	and	may	have	
abundant	life.	
	
United	States	Social	Forum	
June	24-28	Philadelphia,	USA	
The	US	Social	Forum	took	place	in	two	cities	in	2016.	
Louis	Tillman	attended	the	Philadelphia	convergence	on	
June	25-28,	2015.	The	Forum	is	driven	by	the	
understanding	that	people’s	movements	are	what	create	
social	change.	It	is	an	opportunity	for	regional	and	issue-
specific	social	justice	projects	to	work	toward	broader	
unity.	The	goal	is	to	map	out	action	plans	for	a	cohesive	
movement	and	organize	to	be	on	the	offense	against	all	
forms	of	oppression.	The	USSF	is	the	next	most	
important	step	in	our	struggle	to	build	a	powerful	and	
inclusive	movement	that	transforms	this	country	and	the	
world.	
	

	
	
Cahoots	Festival	and	SCM	Canada	General	Conference		
July	9-12,	Milton,	Ontario,	Canada	
The	Student	Christian	Movement	of	Canada	General	
Conference	2015	took	place	during	the	Cahoots	Social	
Justice	Festival,	held	in	Ontario,	Canada	on	July	9-11.	The	
annual	conference,	which	has	been	taking	place	since	
1921,establishes	a	year-long	plan	for	the	Student	
Christian	Movement,	strengthens	networks	connecting	
local	SCM	units,	makes	new	expansions	of	SCM	possible,	
and	elects	student	leaders	to	the	board.	Cahoots	is	a	
social	justice	festival	the	SCMC	plans	together	with	the	
Bean	Sprout	Collective.	
	
Emerging	Leaders	Multi-faith	Climate	Convergence	
June	27-July	1,	Rome	Italy	
The	Paris	climate	negotiations	in	December	2015	and	
the	release	of	the	papal	encyclical	a	few	months	before	
created	a	remarkable	opportunity	to	mobilize	and	

5

connect	a	new	generation	of	leaders	of	diverse	faiths	on	
climate	change.	It’s	a	critical	time,	and	it	requires	the	
innovative	and	energetic	approaches	that	emerging	
leaders	can	offer.	OurVoices,	a	campaign	of	GreenFaith,	
the	Conservation	Foundation	and	diverse	partners	
worldwide,	launched	an	international,	multi-faith	
emerging	leaders’	network	for	climate	action,	which	was	
kicked	off	at	a	27	June	-	1	July	Convergence	in	Rome	for	
100	participants	ages	21-40	from	diverse	religious	and	
geographic	backgrounds.	On	Sunday,	28	June,	
participants	took	part	in	a	multi-faith	and	civil	society	
march	in	Rome	to	St.	Peter’s	Square,	offering	thanks	to	
Pope	Francis	for	his	leadership	on	climate	and	
environmental	issues	and	calling	on	world	leaders	to	
reach	an	ambitious	and	just	climate	agreement	in	Paris	
in	December,	2015.	Louis	Tillman	represented	the	WSCF.	
	
International	Solidarity	Mission	with	Indigenous	people	
in	Mindanao,	Philippines	
August	2-10,	Mindanao,	Philippines	
In	this	part	of	the	Philippines	there	is	a	widespread	
struggle	of	indigenous	people	to	break	free	from	
impoverishment	and	marginalization.	Unfortunately,	the	
situation	in	recent	times	has	worsened,	with	the	55	
battalion	strong	Armed	Forces	of	the	Philippines	(and	no	
less	than	600	US	soldiers)	intensifying	their	attacks	on	
communities	to	facilitate	the	entry	of	multinationals	in	
the	region.	The	urgency	of	the	people's	need	for	
solidarity	is	indicated	by	the	tens	of	thousands	of	people	
displaced	and	countless	cases	of	human	rights	violations	
as	they	defend	their	communities.	The	Peoples'	
Solidarity	and	Education	Tours	-	PSET,	a	partner	of	the	
Student	Christian	Movement	in	the	Philippines	and	of	
Peace	for	Life,	invited	WSCF-NA	to	attend	the	
International	Solidarity	Mission	(ISM)	for	Mindanao	on	
Aug2-10.	Loi	Almeron,	a	student	from	Berkeley,	CA,	
attended	the	event	on	behalf	of	the	WSCF-NA	

TRC	March,	Ottawa,	Canada	
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Agape	International	Political,	Theological	and	Workcamp	
Camps	
Global	August	2-8,	August	8-15,	August	15-22	Agape,	
Prali,	Italy	
The	WSCF	has	had	a	historical	relationship	with	the	
international	ecumenical	center	of	Agape	in	Northern	
Italy,	which	helped	build	right	after	World	War	II	as	a	
symbol	of	reconciliation	among	the	nations	that	had	
been	at	war	in	the	conflict.	Every	year	in	August	three	
international	conferences,	one	on	theology,	one	on	
political	issues,	and	one	on	voluntary	work	are	held	at	
the	Center.		Over	the	years,	the	WSCF	regions	have	
increasingly	sent	students	to	attend	the	camps	and	to	
participate	in	the	community	life	as	“workcampers”.	The	
North	American	Region	of	the	WSCF	together	with	the	
American	Waldensian	Society	and	other	partners,	
sponsors	a	delegation	from	North	America	to	attend	the	
camps	in	Agape.		The	topic	of	the	2015	Political	camp	
focused	on	the	theme	of	peacemaking,	one	of	the	
program	areas	for	the	WSCF.	Three	students	from	WSCF-
NA	attended	the	Agape	camps	as	part	of	the	WSCF	
global	delegation.	On	August	17,	the	WSCF	celebrated	
with	the	rest	of	the	Political	Camp,	the	120th	anniversary	
of	WSCF’s	birth.	
	
Identity,	Theology	&	Place:	Re-inhabiting	the	Mississippi	
Watershed	
Church	of	all	Nations	and	Underground	Seminary	(SCM-
USA	chapter)	Minneapolis,	MN	October	8-11	
The	earth	faces	an	unprecedented	ecological	crisis	that	
threatens	the	survival	of	countless	species,	including	our	
own.	Alienation	from	the	land	rooted	in	settler	
colonialism	causes	nature	to	be	treated	as	mere	
commodity.	The	effect	is	poor	health,	impoverished	
spirits,	fractured	communities,	and	lost	identities.	All	
those	committed	to	the	journey	of	decolonization	–	
indigenous	peoples,	colonial	settlers,	and	others	–	are	
called	to	explore	a	theology	of	restorative	solidarity,	
ecological	sustainability,	and	connection	to	place.	The	
Mississippi	Watershed	(3rd	largest	watershed	in	the	
world)	served	as	a	case	study,	during	this	conference,	on	
how	we	can	reinhabit,	fight	for,	and	begin	to	heal	
ourselves	and	the	land	that	we	depend	on	for	life.	
Underground	Seminary,	an	SCM-USA	chapter,	was	
instrumental	in	the	planning	of	this	event.		
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Religion	&	Politics,	Democracy	&	Moral	Values	in	
Multicultural	Europe	Today	
October	17-23	
Loi	Almeron	represented	WSCF-NA	at	this	WSCF-Europe	
conference	and	its	subsequent	Regional	Assembly	
	
SCM-USA	Strategic	Planning	Retreat	
October	29-31,	Alma	Matthews	New	York,	USA	
On	October	29-31,	2015	a	group	of	30	people	convened	
in	New	York	City	to	plan	strategically	the	work	of	the	
Student	Christian	Movement	(SCM)-USA	for	the	
following	five	years.	Attendees	were	students,	campus	
ministers,	senior	friends,	and	partners	who	have	been	
members	of	SCM	or	have	gravitated	around	the	SCM	
orbit	in	the	last	few	years.	The	gathering	took	place	
during	five	different	sessions	which	included	vision	and	
goal	setting	for	the	retreat,	an	assessment	of	the	last	
eight	years	of	SCM	organizing	in	the	United	States,	a	
Strength	Weaknesses,	Opportunities	and	Threats	
(SWOT)	workshop,	a	dream-big	brainstorming	and	an	
action	plan	activity.	Contextual	theological	reflections	
and	prayer	underlay	the	event	throughout.	
	
SCM-USA,	Strategic	Planning	Task	Group	Meeting	
November	23-24,	Interchurch	Center,	New	York	
A	small	group	of	attendees	of	the	SCM-USA	Fall	retreat	
met	in	New	York	to	draft	an	SCM-USA	Strategic	Plan	for	
the	years	2016-2020.	
		
Inter-regional	Leadership	Training	Program,	Advocacy	&	
Solidarity	Committee	Meeting,	Executive	Committee	&	
Transition	Team	Meeting	
December	8-17,	Palermo,	Italy	
The	35th	General	Assembly	in	Bogota	mandated	the	
global	Federation	to	work	on	strategies	for	Ecumenical	
Transformational	Diakonia	at	local	and	regional	and	
global	levels.	WSCF	planned	an	Inter-regional	Leadership	
Training	Program	on	this	topic	with	a	special	focus	on	
Migrants,	Refugees	and	Asylum	Seekers.	The	event	was	
followed	by	an	in-person	meeting	of	the	Advocacy	and	
Solidarity	Committee	and	by	a	joint	meeting	of	the	WSCF	
Executive	Committee	and	Transition	Team.	
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Campus,	Church	&	Partner	Visits	
	
Chicago	and	Atlanta,	USA	
February	3-11	
North	America	Regional	Secretary	visited	students,	
campus	ministries	and	partners	in	Chicago	and	Atlanta.	
	
Minneapolis,	MN	USA	
October	12-13	
Regional	Secretary	visited	partners	and	campus	
ministries	in	Minneapolis/St.	Paul,	MN	
	
University,	College	Campus	and	Partner	Visits--Canada	&	
USA	
Ongoing	
The	North	American	Region	visits	campus	ministries,	
church	and	other	partner	organization	around	North	
America	on	a	regular	basis.	

9

Program	Area	Coordinators	
The	work	of	the	WSCF’	North	American	Region	is	
supervised	by	its	North	American	Regional	Committee	
(NARC),	the	highest	decision-making	body	of	the	region	
in	between	Regional	Assemblies.	A	new	board	was	
elected	in	at	the	North	America	Regional	Assembly	
(NARA)	and	consists	of	two	co-chairs,	a	treasurer,	two	
representatives	to	the	WSCF	global	Executive	Committee	
(ExCo),	five	program	area	coordinators,	at	large	
representatives	from	member	movements,	any	North	
American	officers	to	the	ExCo	and	the	North	American	
Regional	Secretary	as	ex-officio.	The	Program	Area	
Coordinator	include:	Advocacy	and	Solidarity,	Bible,	
Theology	and	Innovative	Liturgy,	Communication,	
Fundraising,	Women,	Gender	and	Sexuality.	The	North	
American	Regional	Secretary	staffs	the	North	American	
Regional	Committee	to	ensure	programmatic	cohesion	
of	the	Region	and	sits	on	NARC	as	Ex-officio.	

	

Advocacy	and	Solidarity	
The	Advocacy	and	Solidarity	coordinator	is	responsible	
for	the	region’s	advocacy	and	solidarity	work	by	
connecting	with	communities	in	North	America	and	
around	the	world	and	by	standing	in	solidarity	with	
other	SCMs	and	regions	and	other	partners.	Through	its	
Advocacy	and	Solidarity	Program,	the	WSCF-NA	
responds	to	issues	on	which	the	Federation	encourages	
SCMs	to	be	active,	follows	up	on	the	plan	the	global	
Advocacy	and	Solidarity	Committee	puts	forth	and	plans	
for	creative	action	throughout	the	region.	Jennifer	Bailey	
and	Aude	Isimbi	covered	this	role	in	2015.	

	

Communications	
The	Communication	coordinator	is	responsible	to	
facilitate	the	crafting	and	maintain	of	the	region’s	
website	and	the	creation	and	editing	of	publications	and	
reports,	and	to	facilitate	other	communication	tools	the	
region	is	in	need	for	its	functioning.	Zillah	Wesley	has	
covered	this	role	in	2015.	In	2015,	a	Communication	
Campaign	was	launched	to	bring	about	more	visibility	of	
SCM/WSCF	work	in	North	America.	Two	communication	
consultants	were	hired	to	lead	this	campaign,	Laura	
Wise	in	the	US	and	Selina	Ingles	in	Canada.	

IRLTP,	Palermo,	Italy	

This	is	a	grassroots,	justice	centred,	
passionate	movement	that	equips	
new	leaders	with	incredible	learning	
and	opportunity	to	work	together	to	
build	a	more	just	and	joyful	world.	

Sonny	Graves,	WSCF-NA	Member	
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threat	to	our	planet.	Kelly	Colwell	and	Maya	
Braithwaite	have	been	in	this	role	in	2015		

	

Women,	Gender	and	Sexuality	
The	WSCF	has	worked	on	gender	parity	and	women	
issues	since	its	inception.	The	Women,	Gender	and	
Sexuality	coordinator	facilitates	the	work	of	the	
region	addressing	women's	issues	and	issues	
related	to	sexual	minorities	and	people	oppressed	
and	marginalized	on	the	basis	of	gender,	sexual	
orientation	and	the	hegemony	of	the	gender	binary.	
Sonny	Graves	and	Wynne	Taylor	were	in	this	role	in	
2015	

	

UN	Work	Global,	Ongoing	
The	WSCF	is	an	accredited	NGO	holding	the	highest	
consultative	status	with	the	Untied	Nations	
Economic	and	Social	Council	of	the	United	Nations	
(UN	ECOSOC),	with	the	Department	of	Information	
(DPI)	and	with	UNESCO.		Beside	the	Commission	on	
the	Status	of	Women,	the	WSCF	engages	at	
different	levels	of	the	United	Nations.	

1

Fundraising	
The	fundraising	coordinator	is	responsible	to	
support	the	North	American	Office	in	networking,	
grant	writing,	developing	a	donor	database	and	
finding	new	areas	of	funding	and	to	help	the	region	
to	raise	funds	for	WSCF	programs	and	events.	Jay	
Hooper	was	elected	at	the	NARA	to	be	in	this	role.	

	

	

Programming	Committee	/	
“Prepcoms”	
Prepcoms	(planning	committees	in	WSCF	jargon)	
are	students-	led	groups	intended	to	envision	craft	
and	plan	WSCF	national,	regional	and	global	events.	

	

	

Bible,	Theology	and	Creative	
Liturgy	
The	Bible	and	Theological	Coordinator	facilitates	
the	biblical,	theological	and	liturgical	life	of	the	
WSCF-	by	encourages	students	to	find	good	news	in	
the	scriptures,	to	engage	various	
author/text/reader-oriented	hermeneutics,	to	
dismantle	hurtful	Bible-bashing	of	others,	and	to	
think	critically	about	how	the	Bible	speaks	to	our	
modern-day	context.	The	Bible	and	Theology	
program	engages	the	region	in	its	call	to	be	God’s	
agents	in	addressing	the	world's	current	challenges	
such	as	war,	poverty	economic	injustice	and	the	

The	#IAmWSCF	shirt	designed	by	Selina	Ingles	as	part	of	our	
campaign.	The	shirt	along	with	other	“swag”	was	sold	on	our	

TeeSpring	account.	
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socio-political	issues	of	the	day,	exercise	their	decision-
making	skills	and	hone	in	their	leadership	in	an	
extremely	diverse	international	and	ecumenical	setting	
where	passion	for	faith	and	justice	are	expressed	in	a	
variety	of	forms.	On	the	other	hands,	GAs	are	fraught	
with	moments	of	tension,	challenges	and	frustrations	
that	manifest	themselves	in	every	human	organization	
where	differences,	personalities	and	politics	play	an	
important	role,	especially	when	people	come	from	
opposites	parts	of	the	globe,	different	backgrounds,	and	
with	strong	personal	convictions	about	issues,	strategies	
and	norms.	Ultimately,	it	is	all	good	as	GAs	prepare	
student	and	young	adults	for	the	world	in	which	
difficulties	must	be	faced	head-on	and	with	
determination,	something	that	people	who	gravitate	
around	the		WSCF	are	certainly	not	lacking.	Attached	to	
this	short	summary	put	together	by	the	delegates	from	
Canada	and	the	US	and	from	the	North	American	
Executive	Committee	members	attending	the	General	
Assembly,	you	will	find	the	WSCF	General	Assembly	
report,	which	details	the	deliberations	of	the	Assembly	
and	outlines	its	outcomes.	What	is	worth	of	note,	in	my	
opinion,	is	that	the	WSCF	is	not	immune	from	the	global	
geo-political	dynamics	affecting	our	world.	These	are	
apparent	in	inter-generational,	inter-regional	conflicts	as	
well	as	in	the	starkly	challenging	power-balancing	work	
where	economics	is	always	a	determining	factor	in	all	
human	interactions,	personal	and	institutional.	To	be	an	
organization	that	confesses	complicity	in	and	struggles	
to	take	on	Empire,	all	SCM	members,	partners	and	
Senior	Fiends	must	constantly	self-evaluate	and	identify	
where	these	forces	are	active	in	their	midst.	Our	faith	in	
Jesus	Christ,	the	One	who	dangled	from	the	cross	of	
Empire	and	whose	resurrection	challenges	its	final	word,	
constantly	demands	of	us	to	critique	the	use	of	
oppressive	power	within	and	without.	

However,	what	is	mostly	left	in	my	memory	about	
General	Assembly	is	the	joy	of	relationships	and	
friendship-making,	something	that	is	alive	in	the	post-
assembly	interactions	on	social	media.	Facebook	posts	
of	students	attending	the	GA	show	the	magnificence	and	
the	power	of	human	connectedness	as	well	as	a	
renewed	sense	of	engagement	in	their	work	in	local	and	
national	Student	Christian	Movements	and	in	WSCF	
regional	work.	During	the	second	GA	exposure	at	the	
Bogota’s	Center	for	Memory,	Peace	and	Reconciliation,	
where	participants	listened	to	Colombian	activists	
engaged	in	their	country’s	peace	process	and	had	the	
opportunity	to	share	what	they	learned	during	their	visit	

1

North	America	Regional	Report	for	
the	35th	WSCF	General	Assembly	
in	Bogotá,	Colombia	
Written	by	Luciano	Kovacs	and	Louis	Tillman	

	

Introduction	(Luciano	Kovacs)	

I	had	the	privilege	of	attending	the	35th	WSCF	General	
Assembly	(GA)	in	Bogota,	Colombia	from	February	27	to	
March	5,	2015.	This	was	my	third	WSCF	General	
Assembly,	the	second	one	as	a	staff	member	and	North	
America	Regional	Secretary.	When	the	34th	General	
Assembly	took	place	in	Montreal,	Canada	in	August	
2008,	I	was	a	little	over	seven	months	into	my	tenure	as	
regional	staff,	at	the	beginning	of	which	I	had	been	
tasked	with	the	daunting	goals	of	facilitating	the	
revamping	the	North	America	Region	of	the	WSCF,	the	
rebirthing	of	the	Student	Christian	Movement	in	the	
USA,	the	connecting	of	students	from	Canada	and	the	US	
to	the	WSCF	global	community	and	that	of	its	partners	
and	of	helping	plan	the	Montreal		GA.	General	
Assemblies	are	world-wide	gatherings	of	national	
Student	Christian	Movements	(SCMs)	taking	place	every	
4-6	years,	in	which	delegates	from	the	majority	of	SCMs	
meet	to	evaluate	the	work	done	in	the	previous	period	
and	to	make	decisions	on	the	directions	of	the	
Federation	for	the	following	quandrennium.		Thus,	GA	is	
the	highest	decision-making	body	of	the	WSCF	and	the	
event	where	the	WSCF	leadership	is	elected	to	carry	out	
the	Federation’s	work	for	the	subsequent	period.		My	
first	experience	at	a	GA	was	in	Yamoussoukro,	Ivory	
Coast	in	1995	as	a	student	and	a	delegate	from	the	
Italian	movement.	During	that	assembly	the	WSCF	
celebrated	its	first	centennial	anniversary	of	its	
existence.	

I	must	admit	that	all	GAs	have	left	me	with	mixed	
feelings.	On	the	one	hand,	these	gatherings	are	a	
fantastic	opportunity	for	members	of	SCMs	to	meet,	
learn,	worship	together,	share	the	work	of	their	local	
movements,	wrestle	with	important	theological	and	

Reports	from	Our	
Movements	
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to	communities	of	people	affected	by	the	conflict	in	
Colombia,	I	was	fortunate	enough	to	summarize	the		
students’	observations.	I	will	highlight	here	some	of	
them.	

1.	In	all	interventions,	students	demonstrated	awareness	
and	clarity	about	how	the	world	is	undergoing	an	
enormous	crisis,	one	that	has	social,	ecological,	
economic,	racial,	geo-political	and	gender	implications	
and	of	which	the	Colombian	experience	is	very	much	
paradigmatic.	It	was	also	apparent	that	SCM	students	
are	eager	and	committed	to	playing	a	prophetic	role	in	
critiquing	reality	and	working	towards	social	change	in	a	
local	and	global	context.	The	world	in	which	we	live	
continues	to	affect	millions	of	impoverished	people	
around	the	world	and	benefit	those	who	enrich	
themselves	at	the	expense	of	the	masses.	Our	world	
civilization	is	in	great	crisis	and	humanity	is	in	grave	
danger.	

2.	Memory	must	plan	an	important	role	in	the	work	that	
movements	do	in	promoting	peace	with	reconciliation	
and	justice,	not	solely	as	an	academic	exercise,	but	as	a	
commitment	to	overcoming	violence	where	it	manifests	
itself	in	its	perverse	and	murderous	ways.	SCMs	have	the	
onus	to	unmasks	lies	that	empire	perpetrates	to	protect	
itself	and	in	its	attack	to	justice.	Revelation	is	a	
prerequisite	on	the	path	for	liberation	and	at	the	service	
of	people.	Truth	will	make	us	free.	

3.	Young	people	are	both	victims	and	agents	of	
transformation,	especially	in	war-torn	countries	where	
peace	is	not	just	to	be	achieved	by	an	end	of	armed	
conflicts.	Restoration	of	justice	and	right	relations	are	at	
the	basis	of	reconstruction	of	violent	societies.	

4.	Defending	human	rights	across	the	board	includes	
resisting	the	criminalization	of	social	movements	of	
liberation,	especially	when	marginalized	and	indigenous	
communities	are	the	first	to	be	victimized	in	the	struggle	
for	liberation	through	incarceration	and	assassination.	
Protecting	these	communities	is	an	essential	aspect	of	a	
peace	and	reconciliation	processes.	

5.	Critiquing	forms	of	development	that	benefit	
dictatorships	and	other	oppressive	regimes	is	necessary	
to	create	alternatives	to	violence,	particularly	when	
development	is	imposed	by	Western	countries	on	others	
that	struggle	with	fragile	democratic	processes.	WSCF	
has	definitely	a	role	to	play	in	this	area.	

6.	WSCF	provides	excellent	tools	to	students	on	the	
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conscientization	of	current	world	crisis.	Knowing	the	
similarities	in	challenges	affecting	different	countries	
make	SCMs	stronger	in	their	analysis	of	conflicts	and	in	
promotion	of	peace-making.	Knowledge	helps	prophets	
to	speak	out	about	what	they	see,	whether	injustice	
occurs	in	Colombia,	Palestine,	Nigeria	or	any	other	
country	in	the	world.	Education	at	the	service	of	justice	
is	paramount	in	the	struggle	for	liberation	from	a	violent	
society.	

7.	The	mIlitarization	of	our	planet	is	at	the	basis	of	the	
world’s	culture	of	violence,	whether	it	is	manifested	in	
open	conflict,	extra	judiciary	killings,	suffering	in	hotbeds	
like	the	Middle	East,	poverty	and	social	gaps,	civil	wars,	
colonial	history	and	neo-colonial	occurrences.	For	
Christian	students,	focusing	on	the	resurrection	means	
finding	strategies	of	unity	that	lead	them	to	not	center	
the	discourse	on	oneself	but	on	the	fact	that	peace	is	
possible	if	prophecy	is	followed	by	action.	Ultimately,	
peacemakers	will	be	blessed	

8.	The	economic	oppression	of	entire	peoples	is	at	the	
basis	of	the	world’s	culture	of	violence,	whether	it	is	the	
exploitation	of	people’s	labor;	the	unstoppable	
extraction	of	natural	resources	benefiting	the	few	at	the	
expense	of	the	many;	the	interests	impoverished	
countries	have	to	pay	on	the	“debts”	incurred	by	their	
governments;	the	payment	of	regressive	taxes;	
countries’	fiscal	crisis	owing	to	unjust	practices	
perpetrated	by	financial	institutions	and	multinational	
corporations;	the	murky	links	between	universities,	
banks	and	defense	contractors.	

9.	In	order	to	practice	a	culture	of	peace-making,	
students	in	SCMs	have	to	have	the	courage	and	grasp	
opportunities	to	organize,	foster	glocal	leadership,		
promote	theologies	of	peace,	hone	in	academic	
disciplines,	envision	jubilee	years,	engage	in	radical	
ecumenical	dialogue	and	offer	teachings	that	they	can	
offer	to	older	generations.	Students	are	not	only	to	learn	
from	mentors	and	professors.	They	have	the	
wherewithal	to	teach	those	who	at	times	have	no	
humility	to	acknowledge	their	need	to	learn	

10.	Peace-making	calls	for	advocacy	and	solidarity,	one	
of	the	most	important	aspects	of	WSCF	work	in	the	21st	
century.	

May	the	WSCF	continue\	in	its	search	for	truth	telling,	
prophetic	engagement	and	struggle	for	peace	and	
justice	for	all.		
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SCM-USA	(written	by	Louis	Tillman)	

The	35th	World	Student	Christian	Federation	Assembly	
was	a	significant	event	for	SCM-USA.	This	was	a	moment	
in	history	as	the	Student	Christian	Movement	of	of	the	
United	States	of	America	was	unanimously	voted	in	for	
being	a	fully	affiliated	SCM	delegation	to	the	WSCF.	
SCM-USA	represented	their	efficacious	works	to	the	
General	Assembly	by	speaking	on	the	various	issues	
within	the	country:	social	justice,	racial	justice,	dating	
violence,	domestic	violence,	and	human	sexuality.	the	
General	Assembly	was	a	tough	and	rigorous	event	for	
many	members,	but	fruitful	and	refreshing	at	the	same	
time	because	of	the	new	friends	and	bonds	that	were	
created	in	Christ	Jesus.		

The	Student	Christian	Movement	of	the	United	States	of	
America	(SCM-USA),	a	newly	affiliated	member	of	the	
World	Student	Christian	Federation	(WSCF),	is	a	student-
led,	ecumenical,	grassroots	organization.	We	actively	
seek	justice	and	peace,	speak	truth	to	power,	and	work	
to	end	oppression	in	communities	on	local,	national,	and	
global	levels	by	empowering	students	and	young	people	
to	claim	their	voice,	exercise	leadership	skills,	engage	in	
innovative	theological	reflection,	and	build	
transformational	networks	of	relationship	in	the	Church	
and	the	wider	world.	We	seek	justice,	challenge	
processes,	and	provide	a	vision	and	hope	for	a	
generation	that	is	lacking	in	patience.		

	

Colombia	Exposure	Trip	
Written	by	Logan	Boese,	St.Peter	MN,	USA	(Outgoing	
ExCo	Proxy)	

	

On	Tuesday,	March	3rd	the	delegates	and	partners	were	
fortunate	to	be	able	to	partake	in	three	different	
exposure	experiences	around	Bogota.	I	was	able	to	
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attend	the	National	University	in	Bogota	along	with	a	
group	of	about	25	others.	While	at	the	University	we	
were	able	to	listen	to	a	collection	of	students	and	faculty	
from	the	Group	for	the	Study	of	Dignified	Economy,	or	
G.E.E.D.	for	short.	This	group	focused	on	advocating	for	
a	better	approach	to	Colombia’s	economic	woes.	

The	G.E.E.D.	serves	as	a	research	group	focusing	on	the	
sociopolitical	and	economic	problems	related	to	
Colombia’s	debt.	This	group	is	especially	critical	of	the	
current	economic	model	within	Colombia,	which	focuses	
primarily	on	the	extraction	of	natural	resources	such	as	
oil	along	with	the	exportation	of	agricultural	
commodities.	This	group	attributes	economic	policies	
that	favor	this	current	model	as	a	large	reason	for	
Colombia’s	ranking	as	the	2nd	worst	country	with	regard	
to	income	disparity	within	Latin	America.	

This	debt	is	crippling	the	economy	of	Colombia	with	
currently	20%	of	the	national	budget	going	to	
repayments	on	the	interest	of	these	international	loans.	
This	economic	situation	is	then	passed	on	to	the	citizens	
who	now	must	pay	regressive	taxes.		The	G.E.E.D.	
reports	that	a	governmental	tax	commission	is	now	
proposing	new	taxes	that	affect	the	quality	of	life.	In	
June	this	tax	commission	will	propose	taxes	for	essential	
items	such	as	water,	utilities,	and	groceries.	These	
planned	solutions	will	only	contribute	to	the	problems	
that	the	middle	and	lower	classes	are	plagued	with.	

The	group	was	urged	to	also	think	about	the	relation	of	
the	Colombian	fiscal	crisis	to	that	of	the	global	context.	
Even	though	wealthier	countries	like	the	U.S.	are	now	
recovering;	the	economic	impact	takes	much	longer	to	
repair	itself	in	smaller	economies.	Coupled	with	the	fact	
that	the	current	Colombian	economic	model	is	focused	
on	extraction	and	oil	prices	are	dropping	only	spells	out	
more	fiscal	concerns	for	Colombia.	

The	plans	that	the	commission	introduced	also	go	
beyond	increased	taxes.	The	government	plans	to	
negotiate	with	foreign	oil	companies	by	reducing	their	
costs	and	taxes.	There	is	also	serious	discussion	about	
opening	up	areas	for	fracking.	Reducing	restrictions	on	
oil	companies	and	opening	the	floodgates	for	
environmental	turmoil	has	the	younger	generation	of	
citizens	concerned	with	where	their	country	is	headed.	

Although	more	oil	business	may	sound	good	there	are	
still	problems	with	how	oil	companies	work	with	
Colombians.	The	workers	are	forced	to	create	Labor	
Cooperatives,	and	then	the	oil	companies	pay	the	
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Cooperatives.	That	keeps	the	oil	companies	from	being	
liable	for	accidents	or	responsible	for	layoffs.	Often	the	
companies	will	deny	benefits	to	workers	since	they	
“technically”	do	not	work	for	them.	

The	problems	have	now	extended	to	the	University	as	
well.	The	banks	now	own	this	specific	University,	which	
constricts	its	ability	to	act	and	make	decisions	for	itself.	
What	this	group	is	asking	for	is	a	citizen’s	audit	of	the	
public	debt.	The	hope	is	that	there	would	be	an	
opportunity	to	renegotiate	the	interest	rates	on	the	debt	
like	other	Latin	American	countries	have	done.	So	far,	
this	group	feels	as	though	it	has	not	been	heard.	

These	students	ask	for	the	help	of	the	ecumenical	
movement	so	that	the	government	can	see	that	citizens	
are	united	on	their	desire	to	see	change.	International	
leadership	and	support	is	requested	as	well	because	of	
the	large	impact	that	may	be	had.	We	are	urged	to	
strengthen	the	dialogue	between	the	Church	and	the	
Academy	centered	on	issues	of	justice.	Multiple	
disciplines	and	professions	must	be	engaged	to	enact	
the	change	that	is	necessary.	

Ultimately,	the	Bible	calls	for	a	forgiveness	of	debts	after	
the	49th	year.	There	is	no	concept	of	an	eternal	debt,	
but	instead	we	are	urged	to	forgive	the	debts	that	are	
owed	and	clear	the	slate	for	our	neighbor.	The	burden	of	
Colombia	is	the	burden	of	all	of	us,	and	as	Christians	it	is	
our	call	to	blow	the	Jubilee	Horn	and	support	our	
Brothers	and	Sisters	in	Christ.	
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OUTGOING	ExCo:	Future	of	the	
Federation	
Written	by	Cydney	Proctor,	Halifax,	Canada	(Outgoing	
ExCo	Proxy)	

	

The	work	of	the	Executive	Committee	and	the	Future	of	
the	Federation	Committee	was	extremely	difficult,	
evenly	considered	and	certainly	not	taken	lightly.	An	
institution	as	historic,	influential	and	essential	as	the	
WSCF	needs	to	be	maintained	to	the	fullest	of	its	
constituents	capacity.	I	believe	that	the	decisions	made	
by	the	outgoing	ExCo	and	the	35th	General	Assembly	
were	challenging	and	painful,	but	have	really	put	the	
needs	of	the	Federation	first,	all	while	acknowledging	
the	financial	situation	that	the	churches	and	ecumentical	
bodies	are	facing	worldwide.	The	reality	of	the	WSCF	
now	is	not	what	it	was	20,	50	or	100	years	ago.	It’s	up	to	
the	current	devoted	students	to	make	the	Federation	
what	they	need	it	to	be.	These	students	are	more	than	
willing	to	take	on	that	task	with	the	guidance	of	the	
interim	leadership	team	and	the	pursuit	of	a	strong,	
unifying	vision.	

While	we	know	it’s	not	the	ideal	situation	and	doesn’t	
solve	all	of	the	problems,	the	fact	that	that	Assembly	
overwhelmingly	accepted	the	document	after	many	
hours	of	discussion	and	deliberation	speaks	to	the	
strength	of	the	report	and	the	understanding	that	
change	is	necessary.	The	Federation	has	a	rich	past,	and	
with	prayer	and	a	lot	of	work,	a	very	bright	future.		

	

	

	

	

"Ut	Omnes	Unum	Sint"	
	

"That	they	all	may	be	
one"	

	
(John	17:21).	
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Looking	Forward	
Written	by	Brandi	Friesen	Thorpe,	Winnipeg,	Canada	
(Incoming	ExCo)	

	

Let	me	offer	you	some	brief	highlights!	We	celebrated	
some	historical	moments	of	the	2015	WSCF	General	
assembly	in	Bogota.	

• The	passing	of	a	statement	on	a	position	on	
Palestine	

• The	passing	of	a	statement	on	a	position	on	
Colombia	

• The	passing	of	Identity,	Dialogue,	and	Diversity	
agreement	(regarding	the	WSCF	approach	to	
human	sexuality)	

• An	agreement	on	the	FOF	(	Future	of	the	
Federation	task	group)	procedures	for	post	
assembly	

• Voting	in	a	vice	chair	and	treasurer	(Chair	was	
not	voted	in,	and	is	being	sought	after	by	ExCo)	

• Voting	in	of	the	next	ExCo	(yahoo!	That’s	me	and	
Louis)	

• After	the	GA	the	ExCo	met	and	carried	out	
several	important	steps,	including	short	lists	for	
the	chair,	an	interim	chair,	the	transition	team,	
and	several	things.	I	have	the	greatest	hope	for	
this	ExCo	

While	it	was	a	long	week	with	a	steep	learning	curve,	
and	some	hurts	and	pain,	I	think	it	was	matched	with	the	
beauty	of	the	global	church	communing.	Many	delegates	
have	walked	away	with	a	greater	impression	of	the	
beautiful	relationships	and	
communion	of	the	global	church,	
and	these	impressions	remain	
stronger	than	the	conflicts	that	
occurred.	I	think	some	
reconciliation	work	will	still	be	
necessary	-	and	I	am	personally	
committed	to	these	processes.	
However	events	occurred,	
students	seem	very	hopeful	and	
very	impacted	by	the	time	had	together.	There	is	
genuine	love	that	exists	between	regions,	and	it	is	
strong.	As	a	Christian	Movement,	this	will	be	bring	us	life	
in	the	future,	I	have	no	doubt.		
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Speaking	as	an	incoming	ExCo,	I	feel	my	energy	renewed	
by	viewing	the	larger	picture	and	forming	relationships	
that	I	will	be	working	with	in	the	next	four	years	-	it	is	
going	to	be	hard	work,	but	I	believe	that	the	people	
involved	are	the	right	ones,	and	that	we	have	the	rights	
skills	and	visions	for	the	tasks	ahead.	The	hope	of	the	Holy	
Spirit	has	infused	my	sight,	and	I	work	in	the	knowledge	
that	the	WSCF	has	a	place	in	this	world.	Christ	is	alive	in	
the	Divine's	plans	for	us.	

	

	
Connecting	Globally	
Written	by	Carter	Habeeb,	Birmingham,	USA	

	

During	such	an	important	time	in	the	history	of	the	
Federation,	the	North	America	region	was	well-
represented	on	the	General	Assembly	floor.	It	was	very	
important	for	the	North	America	Region	to	connect	with	
the	international	SCM	movements	-	showing	solidarity	in	
many	key	issues	that	other	SCMs	and	WSCF	regions	from	
around	the	world	are	experiencing	was	both	symbolic	and	
a	huge	statement.	It	was	symbolic	in	the	sense	that	the	
NA	region	was	saying	that	we	hear	and	acknowledge,	and	
will	attempt	to	act	with	the	other	regions	on	their	
concerns	from	around	the	world.	It	was	especially	
meaningful	in	many	cases,	because	some	of	the	issues	
facing	other	SCMs	and	WSCF	regions	were	brought	about	
by	countries	such	as	the	United	States.	Members	of	SCM-
USA	were	able	to	acknowledge	the	mistakes	of	their	
country	and	signal	their	hope	for	change	in	the	future.	
Experiences	made	during	the	General	Assembly	will	be	
especially	meaningful	our	region.	Attendees	should	have	
a	duty	to	share	with	other	people	in	their	region	about	
the	people	they	met,	the	conversations	they	had,	and	the	
ways	in	which	they	were	changed	because	of	the	
experience.	This	is	the	type	of	dialogue	that	helps	the	
region	to	further	the	development	of	the	SCMs	and	
increase	people’s	knowledge	about	what	their	brothers	
and	sisters	around	the	world	are	experiencing.	We	are	
many,	but	we	are	one.	
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General	Assembly	2015	
Written	by	Carter	Habeeb	

	

During	such	an	important	time	in	the	history	of	the	
Federation,	the	North	America	region	was	well-
represented	on	the	General	Assembly	floor.	It	was	very	
important	for	the	North	America	region	to	connect	with	
the	international	SCM	movements.	Showing	solidarity	in	
many	key	issues	that	other	SCMs	and	WSCF	regions	from	
around	the	world	are	experiencing	was	both	symbolic	
and	making	a	huge	statement.	It	was	symbolic	in	the	
sense	that	the	North	America	region	was	saying	that	we	
hear	and	acknowledge	and	will	attempt	to	act	with	the	
other	regions	on	their	concerns	from	around	the	world.	
It	was	especially	meaningful	and	making	a	huge	
statement,	in	many	cases,	because	some	of	the	issues	
facing	other	SCMs	and	WSCF	regions	were	brought	
about	by	countries	such	as	the	United	States.	Members	
of	SCM-USA	were	able	to	acknowledge	the	mistakes	of	
their	country	and	signal	their	hope	for	change	in	the	
future.	I	think	that	the	experiences	made	during	the	
General	Assembly	will	be	especially	meaningful	for	the	
SCMs	in	the	North	America	region.	Attendees	should	
have	a	duty	to	share	with	other	people	in	their	region	
about	the	people	they	met,	the	conversations	they	had,	
and	the	ways	in	which	they	were	changed	because	of	
the	experience.	This	type	of	dialogue	has	the	region	to	
further	the	development	of	the	SCMs	in	the	North	
America	region	and	increase	people’s	knowledge	about	
what	their	brothers	and	sisters	around	the	world	are	
experiencing.	

Before	coming	to	the	General	Assembly,	I	was	somewhat	
aware	of	the	procedures	that	went	on	during	a	WSCF	
General	Assembly.	My	knowledge	about	how	everything	
works	was	greatly	increased	because	of	my	involvement	
in	this	General	Assembly.	I	was	able	to	familiarize	myself	
more	with	the	WSCF	Constitution	and	the	Red	Book	as	
well	as	the	procedures	for	making	a	decision	as	a	whole	
WSCF	body.	Because	I	was	unable	to	vote,	I	had	a	limited	
role	in	the	final	decision	making	process.	However,	I	was	
still	able	to	get	involved	as	much	as	I	could	with	the	
discussion	inside	and	outside	the	forum	prior	to	the	
delegates	officially	making	decisions.	

As	a	result	of	this	experience,	I	felt	that	I	was	able	to	
come	away	with	a	much	deeper	understanding	of	my	
faith	and	how	God	is	calling	me	to	act	on	a	global	stage.	
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For	many	years	now,	I	have	felt	a	calling	to	become	
involved	in	settling	Middle	East	policy	issues	and	
resolving	some	of	the	regional	conflicts	coming	at	the	
issues	from	the	perspective	of	a	religious	scholar.	Just	
simply	having	the	opportunity	to	talk	with	delegates	
from	the	Middle	East	WSCF	region	was	such	a	blessing	to	
me	because	I	was	able	to	have	conversations	with	those	
having	first-hand	accounts	which	I	would	never	get	to	do	
on	a	daily	basis	back	home	in	the	United	States.	I	was	
certainly	able	to	feel	God’s	presence	at	this	event.	I	used	
the	conversations	I	had	and	the	people	I	met	to	help	
guide	my	discernment	process	on	God’s	calling	in	my	
life.	

I	think	more	so	than	ever	before,	I	came	away	from	this	
event	with	the	urge	to	share	the	Christian	value	of	
acceptance	with	my	faith	community	back	home.	I	
reflected	upon	how	fortunate	I	was	to	be	in	the	position	
I	am	as	I	was	coming	back	into	the	United	States.	I	
thought	about	all	of	the	people	I	met	who	want	to	come	
to	the	United	States	but	will	never	get	that	opportunity	
due	to	the	United	States’	immigration	policies.	I	want	to	
shake	up	my	local	faith	communities	and	send	a	spark	
their	way,	urging	them	to	reflect	on	their	lives	and	the	
way	they	accept	others	into	their	home,	community,	and	
country.	Furthermore,	any	type	of	dialogue	or	pictures	
showcasing	my	experience	will	be	beneficial	to	share	
with	others	my	experience.	Through	conversation,	I	can	
hopefully	encourage	some	people	to	think	outside	the	
box	and	challenge	their	normal	views	of	the	world	and	
how	their	faith	plays	into	it.	I	feel	as	if	these	are	very	
important	steps	to	take	so	that	I	can	attempt	to	
recapture	my	WSCF	General	Assembly	experience	and	
bring	it	back	to	my	faith	community	back	home.		
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Got	Justice?	SCM	Leadership	
Training	Conference	in	NYC	
Written	by	Charles	McKinney	

	

	
	

As	aforementioned	in	last	week's	post	on	Got	Justice?	
Doing	Justice	through	Activism,	this	week's	article	will	
focus	on	my	enriching	experience	at	the	annual	USA	
Student	Christian	Movement	(SCM)	leadership	
conference	held	in	New	York	City,	New	York	from	April	
9-12	at	the	prestigious	West	Side	YMCA	near	Central	
Park	[and	other	various	sites	in	the	city].	This	year's	
conference	theme	was	"Got	Justice:	What	Does	God	
Require	from	Us?"	taken	from	the	Biblical	passage	of	
Micah	6:8	which	states	that:	

God	has	told	you,	O	man(kind),	what	is	good;	

And	what	does	the	Lord	require	of	you	

But	to	do	justice,	to	love	mercy,	

And	to	walk	humbly	with	your	God.	

Undergraduates,	writers,	seminarians,	spiritual	
practitioners,	and	educators	from	not	only	around	the	
United	States,	but	also	the	world	(e.g.,	New	Zealand,	
Canada,	and	Myanmar),	gathered	for	this	jam-packed	
leadership	conference	in	order	to	acquire	new	skills	and	
techniques	to	enhance	their	life	work	of	doing	justice,	in	
whatever	forms	that	may	entail.	It	was	also	a	prime	
opportunity	to	network	with	newfound	friends	and	
colleagues,	all	connected	by	the	commitment	to	live	out	
spirituality	in	juxtaposition	to	social	justice	advocacy.	

	

Student	Christian	Movement	

This	dynamic	organization,	the	SCM,	has	been	around	
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for	over	100	years	with	chapters	all	over	the	globe,	one	
of	the	largest	being	in	India.	It	is	the	face	of	the	World	
Student	Christian	Federation	(WSCF)	in	America	and	its	
mission	statement,	according	to	the	relaunching	
assembly	in	October	2010,	defines	it	as	a	

[...]	student-led,	ecumenical,	grassroots	organization,	
that	actively	seeks	justice	and	peace,	speaks	truth	to	
power,	and	works	to	end	oppression	in	communities	on	
local,	national	and	global	levels	by	empowering	students	
and	young	people	to	claim	their	voice,	exercise	
leadership	skills,	engage	in	innovative	theological	
reflection,	and	build	transformational	networks	of	
relationship	in	the	Church	and	the	wider	world.	

Historically,	SCM	has	been	known	for	its	involvement	in	
responding	to	crisis	and	current	events	throughout	it's	
lifetime,	including	efforts	made	in	support	of	the	Civil	
Rights	Movement	and	in	opposition	to	World	War	II	in	
the	last	century.	It	is	still	going	strong	in	the	21st	
century,	making	its	voice	heard	and	its	heart	felt	on	
issues	related	to	poverty,	war,	discrimination	[in	its	
varied	forms],	and	outright	oppression.	The	annual	
conference	gives	SCM	members	a	chance	to	discuss	
these	crucial	social	ills	within	the	context	of	Christian	
faith	and	to	theologize	our	role	as	people	of	faith	in	
working	toward	solutions	to	society's	pressing	problems.	

	

	
	

Powerful	Themes	Perused	this	Year	

Economic	justice,	police	brutality,	White	privilege,	and	
mass	incarceration	were	but	some	of	the	major	themes	
that	workshop	presenters	and	conference	participants	
focused	on	with	the	Black	Lives	Matter	campaign	leading	
many	of	the	conversations	related	to	the	treatment	of	
the	young	black	man	in	modern	America.	How	far	have	
we	really	progressed	as	a	nation	when	we	still	witness	
disturbing	media	images	of	ongoing	incidents	of	blatant	
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racial	profiling	and	senseless	loss	of	Black	life?	

What	about	the	food	deserts	in	urban	areas	in	which	
low-income	households	cannot	afford	to	provide	
nutritious	meals	for	their	families?	How	about	the	
healthcare	crisis	for	people	in	dire	need	of	quality,	
affordable	coverage?	Or	the	stories	not	featured	in	the	
media	about	Deep	South	residents	who	have	been	
adversely	affected	by	the	BP	oil	spill	some	years	ago?	Or	
the	Hurricane	Katrina	survivors?	The	list	of	questions	
goes	on	and	on	of	rampant	injustices	situated	right	here	
at	home.	No	need	to	look	far	to	find	it	because	it's	in	our	
own	backyards.		

A	dedicated	SCM	member	from	Canada	who	testified	
[via	panel	discussion]	about	her	awe-inspiring	
experience	in	Bogota,	Colombia	at	the	WSCF	General	
Assembly	meeting	in	February	reflected	on	the	
conference's	recurring	theme	of	racism	by	penning	a	
striking	blog	post	about	it	titled	"I	Can't	Breathe:..".	

	

Building	a	Generation	of	Sensitive,	Faith-Fueled	Leaders	

The	first	full	day	of	conference	activities	occurred	at	the	
Global	Ministries	headquarters	[affiliated	with	the	
United	Methodist	Church]	where	a	series	of	
presentations	and	small	group	discussions	filled	the	day	
but	not	first	without	conducting	morning	worship,	which	
included	choir	like	learning	of	an	old-school	gospel	song	
by	popular	gospel	artist	Kirk	Franklin.	Then	a	profound	
Bible	study	ensued.	

Saturday	was	a	bit	more	nomadic	in	terms	of	the	day's	
activities.	We	traveled	to	the	African	Burial	Ground	for	a	
powerful	contemplation	and	tour	of	the	national	
landmark.	Afterwards,	we	ventured	to	NYU's	spiritual	
center	for	afternoon	sessions	on	topics	of	diversity,	eco-
justice,	and	coloniality	along	with	insightful	leadership	
training	on	political	advocacy	at	the	UN	and	an	
introduction	to	the	non-profit	DC-based	organization,	
Bread	for	the	World.	

Our	day	ended	with	a	fascinating	musical	concert	at	
Middle	Collegiate	Church	in	which	hip-hop	gospel	rapper	
Kelly	Glow	wowed	the	audience	with	her	ministry	gift.	
Sunday	closed	out	the	conference	with	a	panel	talk	on	
vocational	calling.	Indeed,	it	was	a	rewarding	three	days	
spent	in	exuberant	fellowship	and	preparation	for	
leadership.	It's	safe	to	say	that	everyone	parted	ways	
feeling	empowered	and	energized	to	ascend	to	the	next	
level	of	leadership	in	each	of	our	unique	life	callings	with	
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a	broader	support	system	of	intelligent,	passionate,	
Spirit-led	world	changers.	

"[GEN]ERATION	TRANSFORMATION"	is	the	name	
inscribed	on	the	shirts,	bags	and	pens	we	received	at	the	
Global	Ministries	offices,	located	right	near	the	well	
known	Union	Theological	Seminary	in	NYC.	This	
organization	aims	at	"connecting	the	church	in	mission"	
by	offering	a	number	of	domestic	and	global	mission	
service	trips	[somewhat	resembling	AmeriCorps/Peace	
Corps	volunteerism]	for	young	adults	desiring	to	make	
an	impact	on	communities	in	need.	We	are	that	
generation!	

So	is	it	really	possible	to	change	the	world	you	may	ask?	
I'll	say	it	is,	simply	by	"doing	small	deeds	with	great	love"	
as	the	blessed	humanitarian	Mother	Teresa	once	said.	

Check	out	the	complete	itinerary	from	the	recent	SCM	
conference.	Thank	you!	

	

Alpine	Camping	at	Agape	
Written	by	Xan	Faber,	Columbia	College	

		

Preface	from	the	chaplain:	

The	Columbia	Canterbury	Club	sent	a	different	student	
in	each	of	the	past	two	summers	to	a	camp	called	Agape	
located	in	the	Italian	Alps.	Each	session	lasted	for	one	
week.	Below	is	Xan’s	description	of	the	2015	camp.	
Getting	to	and	from	the	camp	is	the	first	and	last	
struggle.	When	my	wife	and	I	visited	last	summer,	we	
hitchhiked	the	15	miles	each	way	between	Prali	and	
Perosa	Argentina	because	of	the	bus	schedule!	

---	

The	city	of	Turin	oozed	an	ancient	atmosphere	that	
contrasted	sharply	with	the	bustle	of	industrial,	
fashionable	Milan.		However,	my	only	foray	into	the	
town	would	be	the	block	from	the	train	to	the	bus	
station.	I	was	waiting	to	take	a	bus	to	the	Alpine	village	
of	Prali	where	Agape,	an	ecumenical	center,	hosts	a	
week-long	camp	on	interfaith	dialogue.	When	a	friend	
from	the	Columbia	Canterbury	Club	tried	to	explain	
Agape,	I	couldn’t	fully	comprehend	its	mission.	Some	
students	work;	others	participate	in	workshops,	but	they	
all	communally	enjoy	the	Italian	Alps	in	the	full	heat	of	
summer.	

I	felt	that	full	heat	seep	into	my	bones	as	I	waited	at	the	
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bus	stop,	nervously	checking	the	timetable	again	and	
again.	I	ended	up	waiting	three	hours	for	a	bus	to	take	
me	to	a	halfway	point.	With	my	Italian	limited	to	
“grazie,”	I	hadn’t	understood	that	every	schedule	in	Italy	
stops	during	the	month	of	August.	Italians	(like	the	
Agape	participants)	head	into	the	mountains	or	down	to	
the	sea	to	beat	the	oppressive	summer	heat.	

Eventually	I	too	escaped	to	the	green	valley	of	Prali.	
Agape	began	slowly	with	participants	arriving	over	a	24-
hour	period.	We	drank	wine,	ate	lasagna,	and	
introduced	ourselves	in	rounds.	The	pattern	of	wine,	
food,	and	conversation	defined	the	week	at	Agape.	The	
main	discussion	of	interfaith	dialogue	was	often	
scattered	and	morphed	into	a	roundtable	of	stories	from	
participants’	home	countries.	Occasionally	that	was	
broken	up	by	a	workshop	surrounding	a	specific	theme.	
Forgiveness	was	one	of	the	most	successful.	Isabel	from	
Chiapas	led	us	through	a	series	of	physical	and	
emotional	exercises	to	open	our	eyes	to	types	of	
interfaith	forgiveness.	

Being	in	the	Alps,	we	also	enjoyed	a	day	of	intense	
hiking.	We	hiked	up	a	mountain	for	several	hours	to	a	
clear,	cold	lake.	The	scenery	was	breathtaking,	and	the	
physical	exhaustion	complemented	the	spiritual	
exercises.	Unfortunately,	rain	prevented	us	from	doing	
more	hiking.	

Agape	is	operated	by	the	Waldensian	Church,	the	largest	
Protestant	denomination	in	Italy.	The	World	Student	
Christian	Federation	sponsors	three	one-week	camp	
sessions:	theological,	political,	and	work.	Most	
participants	are	affiliated	in	someway	with	either	the	
WSCF	or	the	Waldensians.	Volunteers	from	Korea	to	
Kosovo	maintain	the	site	by	cooking,	cleaning,	and	
making	furniture.	The	mix	of	interests	serves	the	
discussion	well,	but	the	international	character	of	the	
group	really	elevates	the	exchange	of	ideas.	

After	the	week	was	over	and	I	was	driven	down	the	
mountains	to	Turin	by	an	Italian	also	going	home,	I	
reflected	most	often	on	the	more	casual	interchange	of	
stories	that	often	took	place	during	or	after	a	meal.	
Agape	succeeded	in	being	a	truly	international,	
ecumenical	model.			
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Peace	&	Reconciliation	Centre	
Exposure	Experience	
Written	by	Logan	Boese,	Lutheran	Student	Movement	
U.S.A.	Member	at	Large	for	the	World	Student	Christian	
Federation	North	American	Regional	Council,	and	United	
States	Executive	Committee	Proxy	to	the	35th	World	
Student	Christian	Federation	General	Assembly	

	

I	had	the	opportunity	to	be	a	part	of	an	exposure	
experience	at	the	National	University	in	Bogota.	I	have	
included	a	description	of	the	experience	and	what	I	was	
able	to	take	away	from	it.	My	experience	as	a	student	
was	pivotal	for	understanding	what	was	going	on	with	
the	country’s	economic	woes.	I	serve	as	a	treasurer	for	
my	fraternity	and	I	am	also	well	versed	in	international	
politics	through	my	experience	in	Collegiate	Forensics.	
To	see	many	of	the	things	that	I	had	experienced	on	a	
smaller	scale	or	through	speeches	was	very	eye	opening.	
Had	I	not	been	aware	of	such	difficulties	prior	to	this	
exposure	I	would	not	have	been	prepared	and	able	to	
comprehend	the	situation.		

On	Tuesday,	March	3rd	the	delegates	and	partners	were	
fortunate	to	be	able	to	partake	in	three	different	
exposure	experiences	around	Bogota.	I	was	able	to	
attend	the	National	University	in	Bogota	along	with	a	
group	of	about	25	others.	While	at	the	University	we	
were	able	to	listen	to	a	collection	of	students	and	faculty	
from	the	Group	for	the	Study	of	Dignified	Economy,	or	
G.E.E.D.	for	short.	This	group	focused	on	advocating	for	
a	better	approach	to	Colombia’s	economic	woes.	

The	G.E.E.D.	serves	as	a	research	group	focusing	on	the	
sociopolitical	and	economic	problems	related	to	
Colombia’s	debt.	This	group	is	especially	critical	of	the	
current	economic	model	within	Colombia,	which	focuses	
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primarily	on	the	extraction	of	natural	resources	such	as	
oil	along	with	the	exportation	of	agricultural	
commodities.	This	group	attributes	economic	policies	
that	favor	this	current	model	as	a	large	reason	for	
Colombia’s	ranking	as	the	2nd	worst	country	with	regard	
to	income	disparity	within	Latin	America.		

This	debt	is	crippling	the	economy	of	Colombia	with	
currently	20%	of	the	national	budget	going	to	
repayments	on	the	interest	of	these	international	loans.	
This	economic	situation	is	then	passed	on	to	the	citizens	
who	now	must	pay	regressive	taxes.	The	G.E.E.D.	reports	
that	a	governmental	tax	commission	is	now	proposing	
new	taxes	that	affect	the	quality	of	life.	In	June	this	tax	
commission	will	propose	taxes	for	essential	items	such	
as	water,	utilities,	and	groceries.	These	planned	
solutions	will	only	contribute	to	the	problems	that	the	
middle	and	lower	classes	are	plagued	with.	

The	group	was	urged	to	also	think	about	the	relation	of	
the	Colombian	fiscal	crisis	to	that	of	the	global	context.	
Even	though	wealthier	countries	like	the	U.S.	are	now	
recovering;	the	economic	impact	takes	much	longer	to	
repair	itself	in	smaller	economies.	Coupled	with	the	fact	
that	the	current	Colombian	economic	model	is	focused	
on	extraction	and	oil	prices	are	dropping	only	spells	out	
more	fiscal	concerns	for	Colombia.	

The	plans	that	the	commission	introduced	also	go	
beyond	increased	taxes.	The	government	plans	to	
negotiate	with	foreign	oil	companies	by	reducing	their	
costs	and	taxes.	There	is	also	serous	discussion	about	
opening	up	areas	for	fracking.	Reducing	restrictions	on	
oil	companies	and	opening	the	floodgates	for	
environmental	turmoil	has	the	younger	generation	of	
citizens	concerned	with	where	their	country	is	headed.	

Although	more	oil	business	may	sound	good	there	are	
still	problems	with	how	oil	companies	work	with	
Colombians.	The	workers	are	forced	to	create	Labor	
Cooperatives,	and	then	the	oil	companies	pay	the	
Cooperatives.	That	keeps	the	oil	companies	from	being	
liable	for	accidents	or	responsible	for	layoffs.	Often	the	
companies	will	deny	benefits	to	workers	since	they	
“technically”	do	not	work	for	them.	

The	problems	have	now	extended	to	the	University	as	
well.	The	banks	now	own	this	specific	University,	which	
constricts	its	ability	to	act	and	make	decisions	for	itself.	
What	this	group	is	asking	for	is	a	citizen’s	audit	of	the	
public	debt.	The	hope	is	that	there	would	be	an	
opportunity	to	renegotiate	the	interest	rates	on	the	debt	
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like	other	Latin	American	countries	have	done.	So	far,	
this	group	feels	as	though	it	has	not	been	heard.	

These	students	ask	for	the	help	of	the	ecumenical	
movement	so	that	the	government	can	see	that	citizens	
are	united	on	their	desire	to	see	change.	International	
leadership	and	support	is	requested	as	well	because	of	
the	large	impact	that	may	be	had.	We	are	urged	to	
strengthen	the	dialogue	between	the	Church	and	the	
Academy	centered	on	issues	of	justice.	Multiple	
disciplines	and	professions	must	be	engaged	to	enact	
the	change	that	is	necessary.	

Ultimately,	the	Bible	calls	for	a	forgiveness	of	debts	after	
the	49th	year.	There	is	no	concept	of	an	eternal	debt,	
but	instead	we	are	urged	to	forgive	the	debts	that	are	
owed	and	clear	the	slate	for	our	neighbor.	The	burden	of	
Colombia	is	the	burden	of	all	of	us,	and	as	Christians	it	is	
our	call	to	blow	the	Jubilee	Horn	and	support	our	
Brothers	and	Sisters	in	Christ.	

As	a	proxy	for	the	Executive	Committee	I	was	able	to	go	
to	Bogota	two	days	early	to	work	and	learn	about	the	
current	state	of	the	WSCF.	This	opportunity	also	let	me	
provide	another	perspective	to	the	governing	body	as	an	
outsider	without	as	much	experience.	I	was	fortunate	to	
be	able	to	continue	this	deep	involvement	once	we	got	
into	the	actual	assembly.	Coming	equipped	with	
knowledge	and	ideas	made	it	so	that	I	felt	free	to	share	
my	voice	with	the	entire	group.	Even	though	I	was	
relatively	new	to	the	organization	I	still	felt	comfortable	
contributing	in	meaningful	ways.	

This	experience	taught	me	that	Christianity	is	about	real	
lived	experiences.	In	my	studies	of	theology	Christianity	
is	often	reduced	to	theorizing	and	objective	interactions	
with	faith.	I	learned	here	that	in	other	places	faith	is	so	
much	more	imbued	into	the	souls	and	the	day-to-day	
lives	of	individuals.	In	North	America	we	are	likely	to	
consider	our	status	as	a	Christian	as	a	part	of	our	
identity.	For	other	Christians	their	entire	identity	is	
centered	on	the	fact	that	they	are	a	Christian,	and	this	
identity	can	be	considered	dangerous	to	even	affiliate	
with.	Professor	Stanley	Hauerwas	claims	that	the	
greatest	threat	to	Christianity	is	the	desire	for	safety,	
since	Christianity	is	not	meant	to	be	a	safe	religion.	To	
be	a	Christian	is	to	live	boldly	with	the	desire	to	proclaim	
the	Gospel.	I	fear	that	I	have	been	to	safe	in	my	
Christianity	and	have	taken	it	for	granted	and	this	
experience	has	taught	me	to	value	my	faith	more	fully.	

	I	believe	that	something	important	about	faith	is	how	it	
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is	lived	out	in	different	contexts.	As	a	Minnesotan	
Lutheran	I	have	been	very	content	to	believe	that	my	
Christian	values	are	the	ones	that	matter	and	disregard	
the	ideas	of	others.	However,	within	this	contextual	
framework	there	must	also	be	room	for	experience	and	
congruency.	I	found	just	as	many	similarities	as	I	did	
differences	and	I	realize	that	I	need	to	sincerely	value	
these	differences.	It	is	about	more	than	tolerating;	
instead	we	need	to	focus	on	appreciating.	The	
Evangelical	Lutheran	Church	in	America	practices	global	
ministry	within	the	framework	of	accompaniment.	The	
practice	of	accompaniment	allows	for	this	appreciating	
of	others	contributions.	The	Lutheran	Student	
Movement	U.S.A.	plans	to	hold	our	first	National	
Assembly	since	2009	this	coming	December.	I	believe	
that	this	will	be	a	great	opportunity	to	share	about	the	
importance	of	these	experiences.	I	will	also	be	serving	as	
a	delegate	to	the	next	Churchwide	Assembly	in	2016.	
This	will	provide	another	opportunity	to	challenge	my	
church	to	engage	in	the	necessary	dialogue	centered	on	
the	global	context.	

1

Face	to	Face	Fiji	
Written	by	Kate	Fields,	April-June	2015	

		

The	Face	to	Face	Fiji	program	is	one	which	is	designed	to	
foster	an	international	learning	experience	of	
accompaniment	where	seminary	students	from	around	
the	world	come	see	what	the	forefront	of	climate	
change	looks	like	in	Oceania.	This	intense	program	
requires	students	to	reimagine	the	term	“mission”	in	the	
midst	of	climate	change	in	an	area	of	the	world	which	
still	bears	many	effects	of	the	colonialist	gospel.	Here,	
many	moons	ago,	Christian	missionaries,	under	the	flag	
of	“mission,”	introduced	western	Christianity	to	
indigenous	tribes	in	an	effort	to	Christianize	their	ways,	
which	shifted	a	great	deal	of	power	into	white	hands.	

It	was	into	this	context,	that	I	began	my	almost	seven	
week	journey	in	Fiji.	We	spent	nearly	every	waking	
moment	first	learning	about	climate	change	in	the	
Pacific	context	and	then	experiencing	Pacific	life	in	
villages.	This	was	the	best	way	in	which	to	see	the	
effects	of	climate	change	on	the	lives,	homes,	and	work	
of	Islanders	who	did	very	little	to	contribute	to	the	
anthropogenic	causes	of	a	warming	climate.	The	F2F	Fiji	
program	provided	a	great	deal	of	excitement	as	well	as	
challenges.	The	most	exciting	part	of	the	program	was	
the	opportunity	to	be	welcomed	into	the	lives	of	Fijian	
people;	we	were	met	with	a	friendly	“Bula	Vinaka!”	and	
great	deal	of	hospitality,	grace,	and	multifarious	stories.	
The	challenges	of	the	trip	came	in	the	way	of	learning	to	
navigate	a	new	culture	with	respect	and	without	
appropriation	and/or	judgement.	Further	challenges	
came	in	the	way	of	immigration,	but	that	is	a	story	that	I	
will	leave	for	another	time.	The	biggest	challenge,	by	far,	
was	to	deal	with	the	grief	that	came	from	seeing	
receding	shorelines,	salinization	of	soil,	extensive	violent	
storm	damage,	decreased	fishing,	shallowing	rivers,	
entire	villages	being	relocated,	and	changed	growing	
seasons.	As	a	citizen	of	one	of	the	culprit	western	
nations,	my	challenge	was	to	hold	the	shame,	grief,	and	
culpability	in	tension	with	the	work	that	we	all,	including	
Fijians,	have	ahead	of	us.	This	is	the	point	at	which	I	felt	
most	at	home	in	the	program:	I	was	able	to	foster	
conversation	and	reflection	with	the	other	program	
participants,	our	seminary	hosts,	and	islanders	what	our	
roles	of	responsibility	looked	like	in	each	of	our	
respective	theological,	ecclesial,	and	familial	
communities.	

	
WSCF	is	an	enormous,	educated	
and	responsive	network	of	
support	and	mentorship	for	faith-
based	social	justice	around	the	
world.	Student	Movements	are	
created	out	of	isolation	and	
contextualised	within	the	global	
Federation,	with	access	to	
fantastic,	vibrant	people	and	
resources	that	might	otherwise	
be	unavailable	to	local	groups.	

	

Wynne	Taylor	WSCF-NA	&	
SCM	Canada	Member	
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While	the	organization	of	this	program	was	a	bit	difficult	
and	very	intense,	it	was	still	a	formative	learning	
experience	for	me	as	I	combine	my	biological	
background	and	current	theological	studies,	and	head	
into	congregational	ministry	with	a	focus	on	creation	
care	praxis.	In	light	of	the	extensive	climate	misuse	I	
saw,	I	will	continue	this	climate	justice	conversation	in	
future	ministry	as	I	navigate	ecotheology	and	
accountable	creation	care	praxis	in	congregations	and	in	
organizations	such	as	the	World	Student	Christian	
Federation;	I	understand	students	as	vital	players	to	
creating	ways	and	promoting	ways	to	live	more	
sustainably.	I	am	grateful	that	the	World	Student	
Christian	Federation	creates	such	formative	
opportunities	such	as	these!	

	

Palermo	Report	
Written	by	Brandi	Friesen	Thorpe	

	

Each	time	that	I	have	the	opportunity	to	connect	with	
the	global	body	of	the	WSCF,	first	at	the	general	
assembly	in	Bogota	and	now	at	the	Inter	Regional	
Leadership	Training	Program	in	Palermo,		it	is	a	gift.	
What	happens	when	people	from	all	
over	the	globe	have	the	opportunity	to	
connect	and	share	their	passions	for	
faith	and	justice	is	something	beautiful.	
Hearing	the	stories	and	perspectives	of	
my	fellow	SCMers	from	around	the	
world	brought	us	deeper	in	
commitment	and	conviction	of	what	
we	are	pursuing;	justice	in	the	sacred	
spaces	of	suffering,	in	the	spaces	where	refugee	and	
forced	migrant	encounter	no	grace.	

This	particular	meeting	served	two	purposes.	First,	to	
engage	in	refugee	and	migrant	justice,	with	a	lens	of	
transformation	diakonia.	Delegates	from	all	regions,	as	
well	as	ExCo	(the	leadership	of	WSCF),	met	to	share	and	
learn	about	refugee	and	migrant	justice	around	the	
world.	For	example	we	learned	that	a	migrant,	to	be	
differentiated	from	that	of	a	forced	migrant	(moving	
because	of	survival	or	persecution	without	choice),	is	a	
part	of	natural	history.	We	hold	a	responsibility	as	
societies	to	realize	that	refugees	are	not	a	new	crisis,	but	
a	long	part	of	our	history.	It	is	time	to	start	adjusting	our	
social	systems	to	receive	and	respond	to	this	recurring	
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history	-	not	to	mention	start	taking	responsibility	for	
the	causes	of	forced	migration.	Meeting	refugees	from	
across	the	world	in	Palermo,	hearing	the	stories	of	front	
line	workers,	from	all	the	regions	represented	at	the	
meetings,	hearing	from	theologians	with	transformative	
perspectives,	has	had	a	large	impact	both	on	the	
advocacy	and	solidarity	work	of	the	WSCF	and	me	
personally.	

Personally,	I	experienced	the	Christmas	season	with	an	
entirely	new	set	of	eyes	that	challenged	old	
perspectives,	and	have	cultivated	a	real	appreciation	and	
conviction	of	Christ’s	identity	as	a	forced	migrant	and	
refugee	in	the	first	years	of	his	life.	I	invite	you	to	see	my	
blog	post	on	the	politics	of	the	nativity	if	you	are	
interested	in	hearing	more	about	that.	
http://bwithcompassion.blogspot.ca/2015/12/political-
nativity.html	

I	also	celebrate	the	unity	and	hard	work	of	the	ExCo.	We	
are	all	very	diverse	in	our	understandings,	perspectives,	
and	gifts,	but	have	proven	that	we	are	capable	of	coming	
together	and	doing	critical	work.	The	future	of	the	WSCF	
will	look	different,	but	I	am	confident	that	we	will	
continue	to	embrace	a	spirit	of	prophetic	imagination.	
We	have	a	unique	place	in	this	world,	and	are	learning	
how	to	live	into	it	within	the	context	of	a	rapidly	

changing	future.	I,	for	one,	am	
excited	to	embrace	the	WSCF	
legacy	of	being	a	prophetic	voice	
of	justice,	unafraid	of	confronting	
systems	of	injustice	and	
reimagining	what	is	possible.	

As	one	of	the	focuses	in	SCM	
Canada	includes	looking	at	

migrant	justice,	what	I	have	cultivated	in	the	learning	
space	provided	in	Palermo	will	come	home	with	me.	It	
will	influence	the	direction	and	the	language	that	is	
embraced.	It	will	influence	my	voice	as	a	writer	and	
advocate.	Already	I	have	seen	what	I	have	learned	enter	
my	home	community	and	become	a	part	of	collective	
perspective	and	conversation.	It	has	peaked	interest	in	
those	around	me	as	they	are	learning	to	reach	out	
further,	to	show	compassion	to	refugees	in	deeper	ways,	
and	as	they	learn	language	to	speak	about	refugee	and	
forced	migrant	justice	in	spaces	beyond	our	spiritual	
community	.	I	am	grateful	for	the	support	that	was	
offered	to	me	on	this	learning	experience,	as	it	is	helping	
shape	my	pursuit	of	justice	in	a	sacred	and	
transformational	way.	



	

	
25	

Annual	Report	2015	 WSCF-NA	

1

WSCF	Inter-Regional	Leadership	
Training	Program	&	Advocacy	And	
Solidarity	Committee	Meeting,	
Transformative	Diakonia:	
Migration	And	Refugee	Response	
Written	by	Aude	A.	Isimbi	–	Advocacy	and	Solidarity	
Coordinator	for	the	World	Student	Christian	Federation-
North	America	

	

I	went	there	because	I	am	the	advocacy	and	solidarity	
coordinator	for	WSFC-North	America.	On	the	first	day	
we	looked	closely	at	the	Christian	idea	of	the	“other”,	by	
looking	at	the	story	of	the	good	Samaritan.	We	talked	
about	the	fact	that	mostly	when	this	story	is	told;	we	are	
being	told	that	even	Samaritans	can	be	good.	But	truly,	
what	the	story	should	have	been	instilling	in	us	is	that	
we	have	something	to	learn	from	the	other.	We	are	not	
told	this	story	so	that	we	can	justify	welcoming	the	
“Samaritan”	because	he	can	surprise	us	and	be	good;	
but	rather	that	we	are	to	welcome	the	“Samaritan”	
because	he	has	a	knowledge	that	we	lack.	The	
relationship	is	not	of	the	“Samaritan”	needing	us	and	us	
being	generous	and	welcoming	him,	but	rather	that	we	
have	something	to	offer	each	other.	

After	a	couple	of	days	spent	learning	about	how	to	be	
welcoming	to	the	other,	we	got	a	chance	to	visit	several	
offices	and	organizations	that	work	with	refugees	in	
Palermo.	At	the	office	of	social	services,	we	learned	
about	the	intricacies	that	are	involved	in	receiving	
refugees	and	migrants.	We	heard	about	how	the	office	
has	evolved	to	deal	with	people	coming	on	a	boat	and	
how	they	respond	when	a	boat	lands.	We	also	got	to	
hear	about	how	they	handle	cases	of	unaccompanied	
minors	as	their	numbers	has	increased	in	recent	years.	

At	Pellegrino	de	Terra,	a	nonprofit	that	works	with	
trafficked	women,	we	got	to	hear	about	how	what	
started	as	a	worship	space	turned	into	a	sanctuary	for	
victims	of	sexual	trafficking.	We	listened	to	the	story	of	
the	founder,	who	was	simply	an	observant	person	who	
was	able	to	recognize	that	something	was	not	alright	
with	the	women	who	attend	these	worship	services.	We	
also	got	a	chance	to	hear	from	a	woman	who	
surmounted	the	horrors	of	that	life,	and	now	works	to	
help	other	women	in	similar	situations	get	out	of	it.	We	
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heard	about	how	a	religious,	nongovernmental,	
nonprofit	organization	has	managed	to	work	well	with	
the	local	government	to	facilitate	the	transitioning	for	
these	women.	

At	Piccolo	Teatro	Patafisico,	we	saw	how	the	arts	can	be	
used	to	break	down	the	barriers	of	fear	of	the	other.	In	
this	amazing	place,	refugees	and	migrants	work	with	
local	actors	to	put	on	plays	that	are	attended	by	the	
larger	community,	creating	a	cultural	meeting	space	of	
sort.	We	learned	about	the	fact	that	there	are	those	who	
would	rather	put	human	dignity	before	“governmental”	
moneys,	as	this	particular	institution	has	decided	to	
continue	to	house	migrants	past	the	“6	months”	
regulated	by	the	government,	and	has	managed	to	find	
private	funds	to	continue	to	house	those	who	might	not	
be	ready	to	live	on	their	own.	

Finally,	we	returned	to	where	we	were	staying,	Centro	
Diaconale	La	Noce.	A	wonderful	place	that	started	as	a	
literacy	institution	and	fifty	years	later	has	turned	into	a	
civil	and	social	service	hub	that	offer	services	ranging	
from	social	worker	to	pediatric	neuropsychologists.	It	
houses	2	schools	and	3	residential	programs,	as	well	as	
serving	as	a	place	for	interfaith	and	intercultural	
dialogue.	One	of	those	residential	programs	is	called	
Casa	di	Mirti:	a	community	house	for	unaccompanied	
minors.	

At	Casa	di	Mirti	we	met	amazing	young	men,	with	
heartbreaking	stories	of	struggles	and	travels	from	Africa	
to	Italy.	But	the	most	heartbreaking,	yet	inspiring	was	of	
a	young	man	who	left	home	at	age	12	and	did	not	arrive	
in	Italy	until	he	was	17.	The	loss	of	innocence	that	
happens	during	the	journey	for	these	young	people	is	
simply	evident	when	you	look	at	how	far	they	had	to	
walk	to	get	where	they	are.	

After	all	of	this	we	then	spent	the	rest	of	our	time	
working	together	on	how	that	translates	to	the	WSCF	
work	and	how	we	could	take	what	we	had	learned	of	the	
response	in	Italy	and	apply	it	to	our	communities.	To	
help	us	frame	our	work,	we	looked	back	at	the	good	
Samaritan	story.	We	were	challenged	to	look	at	one	
“personality”	that	is	hardly	ever	covered	in	church,	the	
robbers!	

This	for	me	was	the	major	learning	while	I	was	there.	
Going	on	a	trip	on	migration	and	refugee	response	in	a	
country	that	received	140,000	refugees	last	year,	you	
expect	to	be	thinking	about	the	immediate	humanitarian	
response.	And	that	is	needed!	However,	it	would	be	
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incomplete,	for	us	to	look	at	the	Samaritan	and	never	
take	into	consideration	the	robbers.	I	realized	that	while	
the	response	is	very	important,	whether	immediate	or	
long	term,	if	we	do	not	consider	the	systematic	
structures	that	lead	to	“robbery”,	then	we	are	just	
putting	a	band-aid	on	someone	with	internal	bleeding.	
The	band-aid	might	look	like	it	is	helping,	but	in	the	long	
run	the	person	is	going	to	die	from	the	internal	injuries.	

I	had	to	be	reminded	that	in	my	work	to	be	the	“nice	and	
welcoming”	face	in	the	West,	I	should	also	look	at	the	
Western	systems	–	most	of	them	rooted	in	“Christianity”	
–	that	are	the	cause	for	this.	At	this	training	we	were	
taught	not	to	think	in	terms	of	“crisis,	emergency,	and	
catastrophe”,	as	these	are	just	justification	to	why	we	
are	not	doing	anything.	Because	the	current	migration	
and	refugee	issue	that	is	going	on	now	is	a	“predictable	
consequence	of	centuries	of	colonization	and	current	
neo-colonial	economic	systems”!	

One	of	most	challenging	part	for	me	was	being	the	
“American”	in	the	room.	The	fact	that	I	was	coming	from	
a	country	that	is	so	vocal	in	its	anti-immigration	and	anti-
Islam	rhetoric	made	it	hard	for	me	to	make	sure	that	this	
doesn’t	become	my	identity.	I	had	to	always	remember	
that	while	I	am	there	as	a	North	American	delegate	who	
lives	in	the	US	does	not	mean	that	I	agree	with	what	the	
US	politicians	are	saying;	even	though	no	one	was	
pointing	this	out,	I	felt	that	this	was	a	burden	that	I	had	
to	carry	and	bare	while	there.	The	second	most	
challenging	part	was	trying	to	come	up	with	a	response	
for	a	global	federation	while	thinking	about	the	diverse	
regions	and	countries	that	make	up	who	we	are.	It	was	
hard	to	think	of	how	the	US	response	could	be	
coordinated	with	the	Lebanese	response	while	taking	
into	consideration	what	the	movement	in	Hong	Kong	is	
also	experiencing.	Coming	from	a	country	where	we	are	
discussing	only	Syrian	refugees,	how	can	I	work	with	
someone	who	is	thinking	about	the	displaced	peoples	of	
Colombia;	how	can	we	put	together	a	plan	that	makes	
sense	in	different	regions,	when	the	people	we	are	
responding	to	are	different	and	moving	for	different	
reasons.	

However,	at	the	end	of	the	week,	we	had	a	starting	
point;	a	blueprint	to	help	us	think	and	also	help	us	
coordinate	better.	In	the	end,	we	had	not	only	learned	
how	to	utilize	what	we	had	seen	and	heard	to	respond	
within	the	human	rights	approach,	but	we	left	with	the	
knowledge	that	we	had	allies	in	other	region.	When	I	am	
designing	an	action	on	issues	dealing	with	Latin	
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American	migrants,	I	know	that	there	is	someone	in	
Latin	America	with	whom	I	can	work	with.	When	I	have	
to	write	a	statement	on	Palestine,	I	know	that	there	is	
someone	who	is	more	affected	and	living	on	the	ground	
with	whom	I	can	share	my	ideas	so	that	they	come	out	
respectful.	

I	have	come	back	with	questions	to	ask	my	community	
that	maybe	they	had	not	explored,	I	have	come	back	
with	examples	of	what	others	are	doing	and	I	am	
challenging	my	community	to	see	if	we	can	do	the	same.	
I	have	realized	that	for	me	transformative	diakonia	is	
how	I	live	out	the	true	message	of	Jesus,	who	was	a	
refugee	and	a	revolutionary.	The	one	who	welcomed	all	
and	opposed	the	empirical	powers	and	the	“robber	
system”	that	made	it	okay	to	by-pass	a	wounded	person.	
Because,	for	Jesus,	there	was	no	“distinction	between	
the	preached	Word	and	the	services	of	liberation”!	

I	came	back	with	strategies	on	solidarity,	
accompaniment,	and	advocacy	work.	But	I	also	came	
back	with	the	message	that	when	talking	about	
migration,	we	should	remember	that	the	migrant	or	
refugee	is	a	person	first.	With	innate	human	dignity;	
asserting	his/her	agency	through	claim	of	human	rights	
by	fighting	for	belonging	in	community	and	society.	They	
are	a	person,	who	should	not	be	identified	by	a	label	out	
of	their	origin,	but	should	be	welcomed	into	their	
destination.	

	

While	my	thoughts	are	my	own,	I	have	to	acknowledge	
that	some	of	the	words	were	inspired	by	–	if	not	directly	
quoted	from	–	the	attendants	of	World	Student	Christian	
Federation’s	Inter-Regional	Leadership	Training	Program	
&	Advocacy	and	Solidarity	Committee	Meeting	on	
Transformative	Diakonia	(Palermo,	Italy;	December,	
2015),	with	Special	Thanks	to	Rev.	Liberato	(Levi)	
Bautista.	
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Join	the	Movement!	
Interested	in	finding	out	more	about	the	World	Student	
Christian	Federation	North	America?	Contact	our	
Regional	Secretary,	Luciano	Kovacs,	or	visit	us	on	
Facebook.	

	

Give	to	the	Movement!	
The	work	of	the	WSCF-North	America,	as	a	collection	of	
grassroots	movements,	is	driven	by	the	passion	and	
dedication	of	all	sorts	of	people	throughout	Canada	and	
the	United	States.	Through	the	interests	and	visions	of	
young	people	we	work	to	bring	peace,	justice	and	
Christian	unity	into	being,	and	to	stand	in	solidarity	with	
all	who	are	oppressed.	

You	can	donate	online	by	PayPal	or	CanadaHelps	(visit	
wscfna.org/donate	for	more	information).	

	

North	American	Regional	Office	
1-212-870-2470	(phone)	

212-870-3220	(fax)	
475	Riverside	Dr.,	Suite	700	

New	York,	NY	10115	
wscfna@gmail.com	

wscfna.org	
facebook.com/wscfna	

@wscfna	

	

Our	work	has	been	made	possible	
by	our	generous	donors:	
	
General	Board	of	Global	Ministries	United	Methodist	

Church	(UMC)	
Waldensian	Church	of	Italy,	Otto	Per	Mille	Fund	

Evangelical	Lutheran	Church	in	America	
Pacific	Network	for	Mission	Education	

United	Church	of	Christ	
Office	of	Christian	Unity	and	Interreligious	Relationships	

of	the	Council	of	Bishops	of	the	UMC	
WSCF	Canada	

United	Church	of	Canada	
New	York	Episcopal	Diocese	

First	Presbyterian	Church	of	Libertyville	
Week	of	Compassion	
Episcopal	Church	USA	

St.	Paul	and	St.	Andrew	UMC	
United	Methodist	Women	

National	Council	of	Churches	USA	
National	Council	of	Churches	

First	Congregational	Church	of	Berkeley	
WSCF	US	Trustees	

Rutgers	Presbyterian	Church	
Princeton	University	Chapel	

	
Individual	donors:	
	
Ellie	Spiegel	 	 Jennifer	Bailey	
Kurt	R	Kaboth	 	 Luciano	Kovacs	
Marina	Firestone	 Santiago	Valles	
Anita	Palathingal	 Emily	Tynes	
Colin	Dwyer	 	 Itang	Young	
Jack	&	Miriam	Ferlino	 Clare	Chapman	
Elizabeth	Tapia	 	 Mark	McMeley	
Kerry	Flynn	 	 Kathy	and	George	Todd	
	


